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The Nottingham Inquiry

Friday, 13 March 2026
(10.00 am)
THE CHAIR: Yes, Mr Blake.
MR BLAKE: Good morning, Chair. Can | please call Police
Sergeant Dean Reynolds.
THE CHAIR: Yes.
PS DEAN REYNOLDS (sworn)
Questioned by MR BLAKE
MR BLAKE: PS Reynolds, you should have in front of you
a witness statement dated 11 November 2025; is that
correct?
A. That's right.
Q. Thank you. That has a unique reference number of
WITNO0035001. Can you please confirm that is true to the
best of your knowledge and belief?

A ltis.

Q. Thank you. You joined Nottingham Police in 2018; is
that right?

A. That's right.

Q. You were promoted to sergeant in 2023.

A. That's correct.

Q. On the evening of 12 June into 13 June you were working
the night shift.

A. That's right.

Q. In your witness statement you've said that around

1

A. 1think it was due to the fact that my usual talkgroup
was so busy because of the incident in llkeston Road
that | switched over to 1199, as | felt like it was less
busy on that channel.

Q. Are you provided with any training in respect of when
it's appropriate or otherwise to switch talkgroups?

A. No, it's down to the individual officer. When we join
we're not provided with airwave training.

Q. Thank you. At the time that you were informed of the
incident, were you travelling alone?

A. Yes, | was single-crewed.

Q. Thank you. At paragraphs nine and ten of your witness
statement you've described the perpetrator "as a black
male ... medium build, wearing all black clothing
including a mask and a hoodie".

A. Yes.

Q. I'd like you to assist us with that. If we could bring
onto screen the incident report, it's at NGPF0007971.

If we look at page 2, please, we see at the bottom
of page 2, the description: "[The] Offender was a black
male, wearing all black with a black bag" at 4.05.

Can you assist us, the descriptions we've seen don't
include a mask, and in your witness statement there's
reference to a mask. Did somebody mention a mask?

A. | don't recall where that information came from, but
3
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4.00 am you were alerted to the fact that there was an
incident that had been related to a stabbing.

That's correct.

Can you help us: how were you alerted to that? Was it
over a talkgroup, or something else?

Yes, so Talkgroups 6 and 7 had been patched together due
of the time of the morning, so | usually worked

Talkgroup 6 and that was combined with 7 and the
incident came in on 7 over the Airwave radio.

We've heard about Talkgroup 6 and Talkgroup 7 yesterday,
so Talkgroup 6 at that time was the general policing

area, was it?

Yes, it's the south of the county, covering St Ann's

Police Station, Riverside and West Bridgford.

We've heard about another talkgroup, 1199; did you have
access to that?

Yes, so any officer can access what we call the OS
channel to speak to OS colleagues or if they need
assistance on that channel, we can go onto that.

During the period that we're going to cover, did you
switch between channels or were you just on the
Talkgroup 6 and 7?

No, | went on to 1199. | can't remember exactly when
but | did switch over to that channel.

How did you know when to switch or how to switch?
2

that's the description that | still remember today that
| would imagine that that's come over at some point on
an airwave radio somewhere, | don't know.
So do you think it's likely that at some point somebody
did mention a mask?
Potentially, yes.
Are you able to assist us, do you think that that was
the original description that was provided or
a description during the course of the evening?
It was a description during the evening. | think the
only -- the first description that | remember hearing
was a male in a hoodie. A black male in a hoodie.
Can we please turn to page 3, we can see the second
entry there:
"Caller did not see [a] weapon properly - it was
a knife - caller cannot see how big the knife was."
Were you told earlier on about the presence of
a knife?
Yes.
Do you think that was the first description that was
provided as well or later?
| don't recall.
Thank you. I'm just going to play some audio. It's
NGPF0005090, and this is Talkgroup 7 at 4.06.

(Audio played)
4
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Was that you we can hear on the radio.
Yes, Sierra Romeo 442 is my callsign.
Thank you. Can you tell us what we just heard?
That was me offering my assistance to go and search for
the offender.
You're informed that the offender at that stage is going
towards the city centre?
That's correct.
Wearing a hoodie?
That's correct.
Where were you at that time?
| was in Clifton, to the south of the city.
Did you have sufficient information so far as you were
aware to perform a search?
| had a feeling that whilst | was travelling we would
continue to get information. The call had only just
come in, but regardless of what information I've got,
| would still offer my assistance.
Where were you intending to search at that stage?
So | went directly to the scene and then started back
from there.
At that point in time, were there many people on the
street?
No, it was -- Nottingham is a city that doesn't usually

sleep, but it was quite a quiet night that night.
5

Then we see at 4.07, a couple of entries down, Force
Incident Sergeant, this is a report of a stabbing:

"Officers to attend and activate B[ody]W[orn]V[ideo]
Obtain an account from the victim Secure accounts from
witnesses Early

"CCTV enquiries to be conducted Search to be
conducted for any weapon Locate and secure scene if
necessary.

"Early obs for potential offenders considering cross
contamination”.

Was that communicated to you?
| can't recall.
Were you at this stage, so quite early on, aware that
there were two victims?
Again, | can't recall how many or in relation to too
much of the llkeston Road, | just remember it being
there were two people involved but | can't recall if
there were two victims.
Thank you. I'm just going to play two more audio clips,
it's NGPF0005104, and then NGPF0005105.

(Audio played)

This is Talkgroup 7. It's around 4.12, 4.13. Can
we hear your voice on that?
Yes, that was me receiving the message from the Control

Room in relation to the description.
7
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How about the light? Was it already light or beginning
to become light at that stage?
| think at that stage it was still quite dark when it
first came in, but it wasn't long before the sun started
to rise, no.
I'd like to play another audio, it's NGPF0004719.
(Audio played)

Now that's a similar time, that's around 4.06. That
is a message on Talkgroup 1199.
Yes.
Is that a message that you heard at the time?
| can't recall.
That, of course, is closer to the description that you
put in your witness statement.
(Witness nodded).
Are you aware of whether that early on, so around 4.06,
you would have been aware of that kind of a description?
| can't recall if | had 1199 on my car radio set. So
that would have allowed me to listen to both but
| wouldn't be able to say for certain.
Thank you. Can we please go back, then, to NGPF0007971,
and if we could turn to page 3 please. At 4.07 we see
there "taser authorised".

Is that something that you became aware of?

| can't recall hearing "taser authorised".
6

Thank you, and that was an updated description that was
provided to you.
That's correct.
At that stage do you consider that you had sufficient
information to start carrying out a search of some sort?
| would think so, yes.
Thank you. If we could then turn to NGPF0007943. This
is a list of officers who attended, and the various
times that they attended, and we can see, for example,
there are a number of officers who attend at 4.08 and
provide first aid. If we -- some further officers
attend 4.08, 4.12, carry out premises search.

If we could go over the page we can see, next to
your name, it says, "4.14". Is that the likely time
that you arrived at llkeston Road?
That's correct.
By the look of this chart it appears that there's quite
a few officers already on the scene; is that right?
That's right.
You've described in your witness statement helping to
secure the scene. Can you assist us with what that
involved?
So when | arrived there was just a sea of blue lights so
| couldn't get down to the bottom of llkeston Road. So

| parked quite a way back with another response vehicle,
8
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which | believe was from the city centre. Got some tape
out of my vehicle, secured a cordon at the very furthest
| could to prevent anybody going down, and left the
scene in the hands of that officer, got in my car, and
then commenced an area search. It took me about

a minute and a half to do that.

Had somebody asked you to take up that role of searching

the area?

No. No, | just offered my assistance in that first
message you heard.

Did you have any discussion with any seniors at that
point in time?

No.

Would you have expected somebody to have directed you?

In normal circumstances, | would have hoped that the
Control Room did some coordination in relation to the
dispatcher, but | knew that there was a lot going on at
the incident, so | would have expected that to come
later.

Were you aware that Inspector Shaw was the bronze
commander on the ground?

Yes, he was my second line manager.

Was he providing you with any assistance as to where to
search, for example?

| don't recall.

Sorry, | didn't hear --

That was the first road that | drove down when | left
after putting the scene tape up.

So you drove down Hopedale Close at, if we -- | think
you arrived at, say, 4.147?

Mm-hm.

Took a couple of minutes to secure the scene, and you
drove down Hopedale Close at, say, 4.18 or something --
Around -- it would have been before that message was
passed. It was just where | secured the scene, the road
that led off of llkeston Road, I've worked that area for

a long time, | know there's lots of alleyways and
cut-throughs, so that was the first road that | took my
car down.

That was at your own initiative?

Yeah.

I'm going to take you now to a map of various areas that

you searched. That can be found at NGPF0008785, that's

page 2. If we could zoom into that map, please.

At the bottom left-hand corner, we can see there row
one, 4.18 and that's your location on llkeston Road; is
that right?

That's right.
We can see there the scene of the incident, the red

star.
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You say you don't recall, but is it unlikely that he
did?
| wouldn't be able to say what he did or didn't do.
It's the job of the RPI to take that step back and
provide that guidance, but | don't know where or what
Inspector Shaw was doing.
Do you have a view as to how the scene was being managed
at that stage, in respect of a search for a perpetrator?
In relation to the scene itself, | knew there was
a sergeant already on the scene, so | know that would
have been managed fine. In relation to the search,
again, | don't recall anybody specifically giving any
guidance of where to search. We just got the direction
towards the city centre.
Then can we please play NGPF0004742 followed by
NGPF0004743.
(Audio played)

These are messages over Talkgroup 1199, they're at
4.19, 4.20.
Mm-hm.
Were you aware of those communications?
| don't recall.
Do you remember any reference to Hopedale Close?
| remember somebody saying Hopedale Close and that was

the first road | drove down.
10

Mm-hm.

To the right of that box we see row 50. That's 4.21 --
Mm-hm.

-- and that is considerably to the south of

llkeston Road?

That's correct.

If we go to the right again, row 60, 4.22, again to the
south of llkeston Road. Can you recall at all carrying
out an initial search to the south, even if it means

that you went to Hopedale Close first?

So | think Hopedale Close is row 30. But | don't recall
why I've gone south. | would have just done a search to
the best of my knowledge in relation to the areas that
| think somebody could have gone.

Again, is that just using your initiative?

That's right.

Were you communicating with any other officers in
respect of their locations at all?

| don't believe so.

No. We see at box 90, so the -- if we go to the
left-hand side towards the top, by 4.25, you had
travelled north. In fact, we see the green dots there.
VC, | appreciate that the map is quite zoomed out so you
weren't around the corner, but you were quite close at

that stage to where VC was?
12
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That's correct.

We can see there the green dot at, for example, 4.21 to
4.22. Can you assist us with why it was that you
considered it helpful to search around that area?

| don't recall my search pattern. Again, I've worked
that area a long time. People either linger in the area
of a crime scene or do their best to get away as quickly
as possible. So | think | started quite close and then
just broadened my search outwards.

Thank you. Were you in the car all the time or do you
get out of the car at some stage?

| don't recall. | don't believe | got out of the

vehicle. The problem with specifically that area of
Radford, there are a lot of alleyways, hundreds of
alleyways. But there's also a lot of vehicle blockers,
so you can go halfway down a street, but you can't --
it's a bit like a maze around there.

We see from your white dots you were travelling quite
a lot up the major roads, though, and we see there, for
example, quite a lot on Gregory Boulevard which is the
same direction of travel as VC?

Yes.

Why did you choose those particular roads?

| don't recall.

Were you receiving at this stage any updates from, for
13

those things that you would have seen at the time?

If | was made aware that there was an image, | would
have stopped my car.

So would it be communicated over the radio, an image is
available, please check your --

That's correct.

-- logs?

Yeah.

Thank you. There wasn't any such communication?

| don't believe so.

We've heard quite a lot about the Cathedral area and the
Derby Road area; did you at any point search there?

| didn't, but | heard that incident on the radio coming

via the Control Room.

From your recollection, was there a lot of focus on that
particular area?

They sent units from a different talkgroup, so

Talkgroup 5, they sent units from the Beeston Station to
that incident, so | felt like there were sufficient

officers going there, so | just continued to search for
the offender for the stabbing.

So you were aware that there were a number of officers
searching in that area --

Mm.

-- and again, at your own initiative, you decided that
15
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sightings?

A. |don't recall hearing that.

Q. Then we see at the very top row, 237, by 4.48 you're at
the top of the screen. Can you assist us with why you
may have been that far north by that stage?

A. |think that location is Radford Road police station,
just looking at the map. But | can't recall.

Q. [Imean it says, "stopped moving, ignition ... [and]
engine off..." So is it likely that that's --

A. It could be that I've just popped into Radford Road very
quickly. | can't recall exactly.

Q. Then at some stage did you then return back to
llkeston Road after carrying out this search?

A. |don't think | ever go back to llkeston Road. Not
that | recall.

Q. If there had been available an image of VC taken from
CCTV, how would you have obtained that image?

A. | would have - if, for instance, there was an image,
that would have usually been taken on an officer's
mobile phone, sent to the Control Room and then that
would be either attached to the SAFE log as an image or
sent via email to everybody that was attached to that
job.

Q. You're on your own driving around quite a lot. Are

14

it would be better for you to stay in the areas that we
see?

A. That's right.

Q. Thank you. That can come down, thank you very much.

I'm going to move on then to the van attacks. You

said at paragraph 17 of your witness statement that
approximately an hour and a half after your first
attendance at the scene you heard a commotion from the
Control Room.

THE CHAIR: It says, "communication" there. Rather than
"commotion” it says "communication".

MR BLAKE: Ah. Can you assist us with what you first heard
in respect of that?

A. From my best recollection, | heard the Control Room say

that "there's an incident in the city centre involving a

non-stop RTC".

What did you understand by that?

A. That somebody had been run over by a vehicle and that it
had failed to stop at the scene of that collision.

o

Q. Can you assist us with what talkgroup you're likely to
have been using at that time?

A. |believe | was on Talkgroup 1199 at that time.

Q. We know that Wayne Birkett was hit at around 5.22.

A. (Witness nodded).

Q. Was it that incident that you -- (overspeaking) --

16
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Yes, that was the one.

You went to Milton Street. Was that -- were you tasked
to go there or was that again at your own initiative?

I knew that because of the officer that the intense
resources that were at the llkeston Road incident, that
there would unlikely be a massive availability across
the city for that incident, so | offered, again, my
assistance to go to that incident.

How did you know where to go?

Again, I've worked the city centre and Radford for

a number of years. | know the city and the south very
well so | can navigate without a SatNav.

At that stage were you aware of anybody coordinating
where various vehicles should go?

| don't believe so.

Were you aware of any ARVs, any armed vehicles, in that
location around there?

They were obviously communicating on 1199 but | don't
recall exactly what they were doing, but | do remember
hearing them on the channel.

Do you recall messages from -- sent after 999 calls,
that the van, the first incident involving the van was
deliberate or likely to be deliberate?

| don't believe hearing that -- | don't recall hearing

that message on the radio.
17

made deliberate attempts not to pursue the vehicle.
Is that something you did on this occasion?
No, my intention was to pull the vehicle over, but once
he did fail to stop, the vehicle was stopped -- my
vehicle was stopped.
We've heard the message over from the Control Room, your
message to the Control Room over the radio. | don't
need to play that again today. Can you describe to the
best of your recollections what you saw in respect of
the actions of the van at that stage?
So the lights changed green for the van. He continued
across, and my intention was to pull the vehicle over
and to detain the drive for the first incident so that |
could ascertain whether he was drunk, whether it was
a complete accident, whether he hadn't noticed
et cetera. |didn't -- | don't know that that was
a deliberate attack. | don't recall ever hearing that
message passed over the radio.

| followed the vehicle. As we passed the corner
house, | put my sirens on for -- | can't remember the
exact time but it was a very short amount of time, and
that's the usual signal for the vehicle to pull over.
My lights had been on continuously because | was
still -- my initial intention was to respond to Milton

Street so | didn't turn my lights off.
19
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Did you at that stage make any connection between that
incident and the llkeston Road attacks?

None at all.

Thank you. Can you talk us through where you were when
you first saw the van and what you saw?

So | remember them passing a better description of the
van, which was a white van with no signage, with a roof
rack and a -- what appeared to be like a metal pole on
top of it. | came down Milton Street towards the
Theatre Royal. That junction is a bit of an odd
junction. You can only turn left, which was my
intention, but in the bus lane opposite me from left to
right was a van matching that description. So |
believed that was the van that was involved in the first
incident.

Thank you. You've said in your statement you're not
pursuit trained; is that right?

That's correct.

What kind of training are you given in respect of
pursuing a vehicle, or perhaps not pursuing a vehicle?
If a vehicle fails to stop for you, best practice is to

pull over, stop the engine so that the Artemis -- your
tracking system recognises that the engine's been off,
wait a couple of moments before you turn your engine

back on so that the tracking picks that up, so you've
18

| attempted to pull that vehicle over. As we passed
the corner house, my siren then went off. He turned
right on to Upper Parliament Street, and my initial
thought was he was going to pull down Market Street and
stop because it would have been a safer place to do so
because it was quite a big junction. He didn't. He
mounted the pavement into a pedestrian area where there
was a central refuge for pedestrians in between the
traffic lights, and hit two people and carried on.
So far as you were aware at the time, were there any
other officers or vehicles in the local area or not?
| don't recall.
Is that something you would have been aware of at the
time?
Potentially. Again, | don't particularly remember
a hell of a lot in relation to the actual radio messages
and who was responding to that incident.
| think you ultimately stopped your car on Upper
Parliament Street and assisted with first aid; is that
right?
That's correct.
Thank you.

The final document I'd like to take you to is the
IOPC investigation, and that can be found at

IOPC0000004. The pursuit of the vehicle, or the
20
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following of the van, was subject of an IOPC
investigation; is that right?

A. That's correct.

Q. And we can see, if we turn to page 19, a summary of
their findings, under "Summary of investigation", the
second paragraph says:

"The investigation concluded there was no indication
of any police officer may have behaved in a manner that
would justify the bringing of disciplinary proceedings
or committed a criminal offence."

Then in respect of learning, the IOPC didn't
consider that there was any learning to be found in
respect of their investigation.

A. That's correct.

Q. Thank you.

MR BLAKE: Thank you, Chair. Those are all of my questions.

| know that Ms Cartwright has a number of questions and
then followed by Mr Moloney.
THE CHAIR: Followed by?
MR BLAKE: Mr Moloney.
THE CHAIR: Yes, thank you.
Ms Cartwright?
Questioned by MS CARTWRIGHT

MS CARTWRIGHT: Good morning, PC. | ask questions on behalf

of the survivors, and that includes Sharon Miller, who
21

training for pursuits; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. Right, so if we move into this document to page 26, we
can see the definition at paragraph 19:

"A police driver is deemed to be in pursuit
when: A driver... indicates by their actions or
continuance of their manner of driving that they have no
intention of stopping for police and the police driver
believes that the driver of the subject vehicle is aware
of the requirement to stop, and continues to follow it
with a view to reporting its progress or stopping it."

So | don't think there's any dispute about that;
would you agree?

A. That's correct.

Q. So essentially, if the driver of a car knows that you
are wanting him to stop and then effectively ignores
you, that then effectively is a pursuit and you
continue?

A. If | believe that the driver is aware of that
requirement to stop, then it becomes a pursuit.

Q. If we then just move forward, please, to page 13 at
paragraph 3.3, we can see there that -- thank you -- it
references there the pursuit course, and | think you've
confirmed you had not had that pursuit course. So the

SIPP course; is that correct?
23
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is the survivor who was immediately in contact with VC's
vehicle when you were behind him.
Okay.
So the first thing | want to very briefly deal with,
you've been asked about the search strategy when you
were involved with llkeston Road, and you've effectively
described you just going where you liked, looking where
you liked without any formal search strategy being
provided to you; is that correct?
| wouldn't say that it was going where | liked; | was
going to where | believed somebody may have gone towards
the city, but there is a vast amount of places that any
person could have gone.
But just so we're clear, but no one gave you -- no one
commanded you or directed you which parts of a breakdown
of an area to search or look?
That's correct.
Right, thank you. So I'm going to next move then,
please, to the policy which makes clear what a police
pursuit is. Can we please go to NGPF0005243, at
page 26, please.

Now | think you have already told us you were
a basic driver.
| was a standard driver.

A standard driver, sorry. But you had not completed the
22

That's correct.

So that it is absolutely clear, you were not able to

follow a vehicle that had not stopped when you had --
when they were aware of your presence?

That's correct. When I'd indicated them to stop, that's
right.

Thank you. There is other APP guidance that essentially
repeats the same thing, but for the convenience of time

I won't go to those.

Now, what | want to deal with next, though, is the
call, because it's right that you -- you're captured
essentially 12 seconds before the collision speaking to
Control. So | want to play that footage, please, so
it's absolutely clear what's being said by you to
Control and Control back to you.

THE CHAIR: s that audio or footage?
MS CARTWRIGHT: It's audio, but there will be footage and

A.

| know, | will take a break before that. It's
NGPF0004792. Now, you've already told us essentially
you were making your way because you'd heard about
a white van that had driven deliberately over a member
of the public and you were heading to Milton Street.
That's incorrect. | was aware of a non-stop RTC, but

| didn't know that it was deliberate.

Q. Right, but you were heading to Milton Street, but

24
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| think it's right you never got to Milton Street is
what we go on to see; is that correct?
That's correct.
Right. So if it's possible to play the audio at
NGPF0004792, and I'm playing this because what | say it
shows is it's 12 seconds before the collision where you
made first contact with the Control Room?
Okay.
Thank you.

(Audio played)

That can be stopped there. Thank you.

So it can be checked with others and if Mr Beggs
takes any issue with it being 12 seconds before the
collision, then he can (unclear) -- but certainly that's
what we say it shows.

Yes.

I'm wondering now may be a convenient place to pause
because | will next be essentially going through the
footage and breaking it down with what we know from the
telematics and what's captured on the footage.

THE CHAIR: Yes, thank you. | think five minutes is what is

MS CARTWRIGHT:

necessary, I'm hearing from Mr Blake, so | will rise for
five minutes so we can do that.
I'm very grateful, thank you.

(10.37 am)

o>»po >

>

25

telematics; is that correct?
That's correct.
So perhaps we'll look at those together briefly but it's
right that certainly, when we're going to move to start
to work through the times together, the telematics had
shown that when we first see you on the screen, you
already had your blue lights on, on the vehicle?
On my vehicle, yes.
Yes. Right. Perhaps then if we just move it along and
pause it when we get to the location, please, to
orientate ourselves.

(Video played)

Just pause there for a moment. So we can see there
you are at this stage on Burton Street; is that correct?
That's correct.

That you have your blue lights flashing?

That's correct.

Then we can see the VC and the white van, which is,

| think, the description of the van that you were aware
of, who is at that stage on south Sherwood Street?
That's correct.

You have described in your statements to the IOPC that
VC directly looked at you and so was aware even at this
stage of your presence; would you agree?

That's correct.
27
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(A short break)

(10.45 am)
THE CHAIR: Yes, Ms Cartwright?
MS CARTWRIGHT: Thank you. So, Officer, I'm just going to

op>»po >

2

play, first of all, footage that we have of the van
before you then are behind it, just to show an example
of VC's driving when he's in close proximity to
pedestrians. So if | can ask, please, that that footage
from counter time 3.04 is played so you can see.

You will see, PC Reynolds, that there are
pedestrians that have been blurred out on both sides of
the road. So we see VC proceeding along and passing
pedestrians with no issues.

I'm going to next ask, please, if the footage can be
moved forward to counter time 4.05. Thank you. If that
can be, once we get to there, just paused.

| think if we can identify first of all that you
have reviewed the footage because you reviewed it as
part of the post-incident procedure and provision of
statement to the IPC; is that correct?

I've only reviewed my dash cam.

You've only reviewed your dash cam, not this?
That's correct.

All right. But certainly in the statements you provided

to the IOPC you had provided timings through your
26

Right. So then if we can move the footage on, so if we
look at the manoeuvre you now perform.
(Video played)

Again, the telematics pick up your movement of over
45 degrees. Carry on, please. Then if we could stop
there, please.

Would you agree that it would have been clear from
your description already that VC had seen you make that
manoeuvre, that he was aware of your presence by your
own manoeuvre as well as the blue lights at this point?
That's correct.

Right. Now what | want to ask at that point is, because
we know at this point you have made no contact with
Control. Why did you not contact Control at this point?
Because | couldn't get in on the Airwave.

Right.

Because only one person can speak at any time, so
whenever | press my button, if somebody is already
speaking, my radio will just bleep.

So can | just be clear: were you at this stage on
Talkgroup 1199?

That's correct.

All right, and it's your evidence -- well, let's be

clear: when did you first try to get in contact with the

Control Room?
28

(7) Pages 25 - 28



0 N O O b~ W N =

NN RN NNDND = 2 8 3 s s s
a B WN -2 O © 0N g b~ WN - O

0 N O O b~ W N =

2

o>»po >

o »

The Nottingham Inquiry

It would have been around about the time | saw the van.
Right.

| don't recall the exact timings but | would have tried

to pass a description of -- that | was with the van as
soon as | saw it.

All right. So are you saying that it would have been
likely when you were on Burton Street?

That's correct.

Just pausing there for a moment, because I'm going to
suggest even as early as this point it's clear from what
VC is doing that he's aware of your presence, your blue
lights are flashing, and he's not stopped.

So what | want to ask you, even as early as this
point, even when you've not made contact with Control,
why are you continuing behind VC?

Because | was going to attempt to pull him over.

That's -- so -- but at this point would you not agree

that there's sufficient evidence that VC is ignoring you
and pursuing his --

No, | would disagree.

All right. Now we are now at 5:29:09, we can see that
and we can see your blue lights also displayed in the
windows of Wagamama. But | just going to identify
what's next going to be shown. As we move on the next

few seconds, so 4:29:13, so in a few more seconds, in
29

to try to single-handedly stop this vehicle.

Absolutely.

Right. So I'm going to move it on now. So 4:29:13, so
now sirens, and then we can move it on. They stop at
4:29:17. If we move on again, and pause.

So at this point you should now, as well as your
blue lights and the manoeuvre you have performed, you
have audibly placed your sirens on to try and get VC to
stop; would you agree?

That's correct.

And he has not done so.

That's correct.

So would you agree then that, in accordance with the
policy, at this stage it is a police pursuit if you
continue?

| would disagree.

You would disagree, and why would you disagree?
Because in the policy it states that when | believe the
suspect is failing to stop that it becomes a pursuit,
and at this point | didn't believe he'd failed to stop.
So despite his ignoring blue lights, your sirens, your
view is that he is -- you're saying that this is not

a pursduit at this point.

| would say that this is not a pursuit at this point.

Because I'm going to suggest to you, Officer Reynolds,
31
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four seconds, we know from the telematics that you used
your sirens; would you agree?

That's correct.

So at 4:29:13 in a moment, I'm going to pause it again,
but you activated your sirens and you put your sirens on
for four seconds.

That's correct.

Would it be clear that you're doing that because you're
essentially, as well as what you're doing, trying to
require VC to stop?

I'm attempting to perform a traffic stop under

section 163 of the Road Traffic Act, that's correct.

Can | ask you again, in circumstances where you've not
made contact with Control, your own statements to the
IOPC supported that he had deliberately run over
someone, that you were aware of that, why you were
seeking, as a single-crewed officer, to stop VC without
first seeking the approval and authority of command and
control?

| don't need approval of command and control to pull a
vehicle over.

Sorry you don't need?

The approval of command and control to pull a vehicle
over.

So it was your judgement that it was appropriate for you
30

that this is the very point when you should have
stopped, and you should have made clear to Control what
the situation was before continuing with your pursuit of
VC.

| think it was at this point that | did make contact

with Control.

Well, in terms of contact with Control, that in fact, if
you just use the timings, that comes one second later.
Okay.

We have listened to that recording together a moment
ago.

Mm-hm.

But you don't say over the radio at that point that you
have had your blue lights activated, that you have used
your sirens to try to cause the vehicle to stop and he's
ignored that; would you agree?

| would suggest that at the time of me doing so, there
was far more important information to tell Control than
that I'd activated my blue lights, ie, description,
registration of the vehicle, where it's going, so other
officers can assist.

Because again, what I'm going to suggest to you,
Officer, is notwithstanding that this is a fast-moving
situation, that the very thing you should have been

telling Control at 4:29:18 is that you were going to be
32
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attempting the stop and what had happened already
because you were not authorised to continue to pursue
VC, you say.

A. Well, | don't believe that it was a police pursuit.

Q. Allright. Well let's continue to play the footage,
please.
(Video played)

This is now where we say you've made contact with
Control, so before you turn right on to Upper Parliament
Street.

(Video played)

That's when VC goes into collision with
Sharon Miller and Marcin, and it can be paused there.

Because, Officer, at this point you had no
knowledge, | think, that firearms officers were pursuing
to the scene, did you?

A. |don't recall that, no.

Q. That you were not trained in pursuing forced stops or
enforced stops of the vehicle?

A. That's correct.

Q. Would you agree that you -- it would have been --
certainly when you were down at Burton Street, that
would have been an ideal place, had there been firearms
officers who could do enforced stops, to have stopped VC

at that point?
33

information, has that been raised with them?

MS CARTWRIGHT: Well, Ma'am, perhaps we could just go to
page 59 -- sorry, paragraph 59.

THE CHAIR: [ just want you to be aware of that and to keep
within those boundaries.

MS CARTWRIGHT: Well, perhaps I'll just deal with it purely
factually on paragraph 59 and it now arises with that
greater clarity we have from the talkgroups, Ma'am.

So if we can see at page 59, we can see this is
recorded:

"The available evidence suggests it was appropriate
for [you] [which was Officer J at the time] ... to
follow the white van after an instruction from Officer G
[who is the FIM, Officer Mather] in the Control Room who
told a Control Room dispatcher to 'keep that unit
following and reporting back the location'."

Now, in fact there's no evidence, and I'm not going
to take you to Officer Mather's statement, he's
certainly not referring to at any time involving your
input before the collision with Sharon Miller, that he
told you to keep following and to report back the
occasion. So | want to ask you about this. Had you
read the IOPC report before today?

A. |have.

Q. So when you saw that, did you think where have they got
35
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If they were there at that point, then yes.
Right. Because it's the clear recollection of
Sharon Miller that it was your actions and the pursuit

o »

immediately after the audibility of the sirens that she
says spooked VC directly into being driven over. So
again, I'm going to suggest to you again, officer, that
you should have not continued to pursue VC after he
ignored your audible siren?

A. 1 would again say that | don't believe | was pursuing
VC.

Q. Now, | want to ask you, please, about the IOPC report.
It appears that it has used incorrect footage to arrive
at its conclusions and | wonder if you could help us,
please. First of all, could we go to IOPC0000004 at
page 15.

So IOPC0000004, thank you, and if we can move into
page 15.

THE CHAIR: Ms Cartwright, I'm just going to raise the
question of the Terms of Reference, which I'm sure
you're aware about, in relation to IOPC investigations.

MS CARTWRIGHT: But this directly goes to the information
that was provided, where --

THE CHAIR: [ can see that you want to go through the
timeline, which of course | do need to go through, but

if you're suggesting that they were provided with wrong
34

that from?

A. They would have gathered that information from,
| imagine, everywhere, they have a very large scope. So
| don't know where that information has come from.
| wouldn't question it because | would expect that
information to be correct.

Q. Because, in fact, the footage that in fact was being
referenced by Officer G, Officer Mather, is completely
different footage from a different timescale that
relates to after the collision with Sharon Miller?

THE CHAIR: Well, isn't this something that this officer
can't deal with, if he hasn't seen it and it refers here
to something that another officer has told the Control
Room?

MS CARTWRIGHT: Well, I'll raise that with Officer Mather.

When you saw that in the IOPC report, did it not
strike you that on the footage we have listened to
together, the 12 seconds, at no point were you given
a direction from Control Room to keep following and
report back the location?

A. |don't recall that instruction.

MS CARTWRIGHT: Thank you. Those are my questions, thank
you.

Questioned by MR MOLONEY

MR MOLONEY: Good morning, Sergeant.
36
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May | take you back to the start of your involvement
of the events of the early hours of 13 June 2023.
Sure.
Did you attend the scene at llkeston Road?
That's correct.
There were a large a number of officers there, weren't
there?
That's correct, | just saw the blue lights. | didn't
see people, but | could see a number of vehicles. Many,
many vehicles.
A number of vehicles.
Yeah.
Was it clear, though, to all those in attendance, that
there had been a violent and brutal attack?
So | didn't see any part of the crime scene. | was
quite far back from that. So | -- but from what | heard
on the radio, the radio message that | did hear, | would
suggest so, yes.
You carried out a search so you were aware that the
offender was still at large?
That's correct.
Did you involve yourself in any scene preservation?
So | put up some scene tape as soon as | arrived at
llkeston Road, correct.

Had someone asked you to effect that scene preservation
37

Yes, and it's an area you'd worked in for a long time.
That's right.

Yeah, and there are little alleyways and passageways
there, aren't there?

That's correct.

Because it's essentially an estate with lots of

alleyways through it, and so on, isn't it?

It all leads to each other. There's many alleyways that
linked roads and roads that cars can't go down,

et cetera.

At the time that you were doing that, and you'd probably
have said it if you had done it, so please forgive me

for this question, Sergeant, but were you liaising with
the Force Control Room to say which alleyways and
passageways you were searching?

No, | wasn't. The radio was very busy so | was awaiting
direction from anybody on the radio.

So in those circumstances, there'd be nothing to add to
the log from you, no shout over the radio or anything of
that nature about where was being searched.

Other than my attendance at the scene, no.

Yeah, absolutely, and you were in your car.

That's correct.

Yeah, and there's a very, very dangerous man on the

loose. You weren't getting out of your car on your own,
39
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or did you do it of your own initiative?

That was just my own initiative.

You then commenced a search for the offender. Was that
at somebody's direction, or again was that of your own
initiative?

That's just my own initiative.

So you directed yourself to search for the offender,
essentially.

That's correct.

Were you aware of any coordinated search for this man?
| wasn't aware of any, no.

No. Was there any discussion at the scene before you
commenced your search as to -- because you've said you
weren't directed to do it, but did you discuss with

anybody which area you should cover with this search or
for how long you should search, for example, or did you
just think: right, I've got to get this man, I'm going

to get on with it?

Yeah, | left the scene in the hands of an officer from

the city centre, got back in my car, and just commenced
the search.

Right, and you've -- can | just briefly deal with the
circumstances of your search. You knew the area around
Hopedale.

That's right.
38

were you or --
If I found the offender, | would have --

Yeah.

-- because that's my job.

Absolutely. But you were single-crewed at the time.
That's correct.

You weren't able to check down -- in your car, you
weren't able to check down in the alleyways or in the
houses or gardens or anything like that.

No, that's correct.

MR MOLONEY: Thank you very much, Sergeant.
THE CHAIR: Mr Beggs.

Questioned by MR BEGGS

MR BEGGS: Sergeant, a number of times in response to

A.
Q.

Mr Moloney you described using your initiative.
That's correct.
Is that a core duty of police officers, to use their
initiative?
It's police instinct. Once you join the job, that's
what you joined to do.
As you arrived at this horrific scene at about 4.14,
| think you said --
That's correct.
-- was it obvious to you that you had to use your
initiative?

40
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With the amount of resources there, there was -- | would
imagine not that many left immediately available to
commence a search.

What personal protective equipment did you possess in
your vehicle?

| have my ASP baton, my PAVA spray and my handcuffs and
myself.

So no taser?

No, that's correct.

So had you come upon VC during your self-initiated
searches, would you have tackled him yourself?

| would have done my best to, yeah.

When you placed an additional police tape at the scene,
as you described, was that simply to maximise the
prospects of scene preservation?

Yeah, to preserve evidence and keep the public away from
the initial attending officers.

Had you seen that other officers had already put some
tape up and you were adding to that?

No, | -- there was a car blocking the road but that

officer was committed elsewhere. So | made sure that no
foot traffic could then continue further down the road.
Yes. Because even though you had, | think, five-years'
service, you well understood that contamination of what

we tragically know to be a double murder scene is
41

So | only use my sirens, especially because it's

a residential area, in big junctions or places that

| would need to.

So when it becomes more risky, you might put your siren
on?

That's right.

But for a very short period?

That's correct.

As you were travelling, you noticed that the --
eventually noticed that the driver of the white van
broadly matched the description being put across the
airwaves?

That's correct.

But at that stage you would have no notion that that
driver had been at llkeston Road?

None at all.

You were shown some footage by Ms Cartwright of the
white van driving quite slowly?

That's right.

But of course, we now know that was after he had
brutally run over Wayne Birkett?

That's right.

But you didn't know that detail about the running down,
did you?

No, | didn't know that it was deliberate.
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verboten, it mustn't happen?

It's essential that we preserve that.

And you understood that.

Absolutely.

When you were conducting your self-initiated search, you
were able to use your many years' experience of that
area?

Yes, that's correct.

Doing your best to look up alleyways and so forth?
That's right.

Now, turning to the second part of your evidence and
that is your dealings with the white van.

That's right.

When you heard the message about the collision, you went
towards Milton Street with your blue lights on?

That's correct.

It may be obvious but you haven't yet said, why did you
turn the blue lights on?

To make progress. To make sure that the public were
aware | was travelling.

So it was to make progress and presumably also there's
a safety element?

That's right.

But you didn't need your sirens because of the time of

day and because of what's in front of you?
42

And you using, I'm going to suggest, your common sense
and initiative, put yourself behind the white van?

That's right.

Did you consider that to be your obvious duty?

Yes, apprehend the offender.

Because both the van and the driver matched the
descriptions that you were getting across the airwaves?
That's correct.

Was there anything at that stage to indicate that this
driver wasn't going to stop when you so directed?

No. So when | activated my sirens, from the footage you
can see the brake lights were activated on that van, and
it wouldn't have been a necessarily safe place for him

to stop. So at that point there was no indication that

he was going to fail to stop.

Indeed, is this your experience: that members of the
public, when they see the blue light and the siren, will
often drive a little bit further to get somewhere safer?
That's correct.

Was there anything about either what you knew or what
you could see that caused you to contemplate the
horrific thing that VC in fact went on to do?

Nothing at all.

As the IOPC correctly observed, you have a power under

statute to stop any vehicle without reason.
44
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That's right.
That's one of your duties as a uniformed officer.
That's correct.

o>»p0 >

You had every reason to believe that this white van and
its driver may have committed a road traffic offence --
That's right.

-- at the very least --

Yes.

-- and of course, theoretically and very possibly more.
That's right.

So when you activated your siren, what did you expect,

p>o PO P>

based on your, by then, five years' experience?
| would have expected him to find a safe place to stop
and pull to the left.

>

Q. In your experience is that what most members of the
public do when they see blues and twos?

That's right.

We can hear from the tone of your voice on your
commentary that in fact, VC did something terrible.

o »

Yes, that's correct.

Upon which you immediately ceased any kind of follow.
Stopped my vehicle.

Your priorities then were first to communicate to
Control what had happened --

That's right.

op>»p0 >

>

45

MR BEGGS: But maybe in the light of some questioning.
Thank you very much.
Questioned by THE CHAIR
THE CHAIR: Thank you.

Yes, Officer, if | can just take you back to the
search that you did. You said you weren't directed at
all, but you knew the area.

A. That's correct.

THE CHAIR: There were lots of alleyways and blocked-off
streets.

A. That's correct.

THE CHAIR: Had you -- we know that there was a drone
operator there at some stage. Had you ever done any

searches or been involved in anything which had involved

adrone?

A. Yes, | have.

THE CHAIR: From your experience of that area, would that
have been a useful way of looking?

A. It could have. It does take a little while to set up.
At that time, they didn't have a dedicated vehicle which
they do now. So it takes them about ten minutes to get
air clearance, et cetera, set the drone up. So it's not
immediate, but anything would have helped the search.

THE CHAIR: Generally speaking, | think you were asked about
whether you were directed in any way or whether you were

47
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-- and second, to render first aid.

That's correct.

And you did render first aid to both individuals.

There was a female with -- the female on the floor so

| went to the male as he started to appear that he may
go unconscious, SO ...

Forgive me, when you realised that a kind member of the
public had intervened --

That's right.

-- that enabled you to focus on the gentleman.

That's correct.

If, and we may never know, if it is the case that you,

to use Sharon's word, "spooked" VC, was that your
intention?

Never.

Was it anywhere in your contemplation, as you discharged
your duties that morning?

| never thought he would have done such a thing.

If, to use the other counterfactual, VC was hell bent on
attempting to kill others and was going to do that,
whoever was behind him, how might it have looked if the
police do not try to pull him over or follow him?

Well --

THE CHAIR: That's speculation, it's not for this Officer,

A.

is it?
46

just left to your own devices, as it were, to carry out
the search. Would you have expected to have been
directed?

Initially, because of how busy it was, no, but at some
stage | would have expected it, yes.

THE CHAIR: You said it was very busy. Obviously the

airwaves were very busy and we've heard how it was
divided up into six talkgroups plus this extra 1199
group. Did you find that you felt that you were getting
the right information, or being on talkgroups you were
on, or were you aware of it being too busy to get any
information?

So because of how busy Talkgroups 6 and 7 were on the
patch channel, | pretty much gave up with that channel
and moved onto 1199 because | knew that pertinent
information for this incident would be passed to the
firearms officers that were conducting anything, any
sort of operation that they would (unclear). So | would
have got then the same information from the messages.

THE CHAIR: But what | understood you to say was that if

A.

somebody else is effectively pressing the button to get
onto 1199, nobody else can do that.
On any channel --

THE CHAIR: On any channel.

Q.

-- once you press your radio, nobody can speak and the
48
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operator can also cut you off. So they have the power
to cut an officer off with their pedal and speak over
them. But we don't have that power. The only way that
you can cut someone off is using your panic button,
which blocks the airwave for you for a period of
seconds.

THE CHAIR: Thank you.

Just one final thing and I'm sure we can check this,
but do you remember whether it was light when you were
carrying out your searches --

A. When initially attended --

THE CHAIR: -- on 13 June, early morning?

A. Yeah, so | think at about 4.14, it was still quite dark,
but | think by the time I'd started this, the sun had
started to rise and by the time the second incident
occurred, it was daylight.

THE CHAIR: But when you were driving around the area of
llkeston Road, do you remember whether it was light or
dark?

A. 1think the streetlights were on for a period of time,
but then they went off once the sensors stopped.

THE CHAIR: Thank you.

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Ma'am.

THE CHAIR: Well, that finishes your evidence and | think

we'll take a break now until 11.40 am, thank you.
49

You were, on the night of the 12th and into the
morning of 13th June, the Force Incident Manager; is
that right?

That's right.
You were based in the Control Room --
Correct.

p>»po >

-- and effectively the most senior officer on duty after
5~pm.

Yes, correct.

In the role of Force Incident Manager you are

o »

responsible for real-time management of incidents across
the Force area; is that right?

A. Yeah.

Q. Part of that involves strategic oversight and tactical
coordination.

A. Yes.

Q. Part of that role also ensures that complex incidents,
such as the present, are managed effectively.

A. Yes.

Q. In addition to the role of Force Incident Manager you
were also the Tactical Firearms Commander on that
evening; is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Is it usual or unusual to hold both of those positions

at the same time?
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(11.16 am)
(A short break)

(11.40 am)

MR BLAKE: Thank you, Chair. Can | please call Chief
Inspector Mather.

CHIEF INSPECTOR DAVID MATHER (affirmed)
Questioned by MR BLAKE

MR BLAKE: Thank you, Chief Inspector. You should have in
front of you a witness statement dated 4 December 2025;
is that correct?

A. Thatis correct.

Q. Is has a URN of WITN0034001. Can you confirm that that
statement is true to the best of your knowledge and

belief?

A. ltis.

Q. Thank you. You joined Nottingham Police in 2009; is
that right?

A. Correct.

Q. You were promoted to sergeant in 2015, and ultimately
inspector in 2019; is that right?

A. Correct.

Q. Thank you. Is that your statement in front of you?

A ltis.

Q. There's no need to have it to hand. | can take you to

it if you need to.
50

A. Sorry, | should probably clarify. Ordinarily, the FIM

will be an initial Tactical Firearms Commander, and that
would be the case, | would suggest, across most of the
police forces in the country.

So it's usual to hold both of those roles --

Yes.

-- at the same time.

Correct.

Thank you. The Strategic Firearms Commander was
Assistant Chief Constable Rob Giriffin on that evening;

pP>»P >0

is that correct?

>

That is correct.

Q. He wasn'tinitially involved; he was, | think, called at
around 5.01 in the morning and he was making his way in
to the police station at the point when VC was arrested.
Do you recall that?

A. Yeah, | don't know if it will be helpful to clarify that
Mr Griffin was SFC, nominated SFC, but also nominated
gold or NPCC lead. So he was on call, but the on-call
senior officer for Nottinghamshire. So when | called
him at | think it was approximately 5 o'clock, that
wasn't in his capacity as SFC, but in his capacity as
the on-call gold or NPCC lead.

Q. Therefore in those early stages, prior to his being

involved at all, you were the most senior officer
52
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responsible for matters relating to firearms.

Yes.

Is that usual or unusual, in respect of the Strategic
Firearms Commander not being on duty during that period?
Overnight | would say that's usual.

We know the operational firearms commander was

PC Speeden on that evening; is that right?

That's correct.

Those are the three levels, essentially, you had

ACC Giriffin, yourself, and then PC Speeden.

Yes.

Can you assist us, so if the incidents had happened
during the day, ordinary working hours, what would the
set-up be in respect of firearms operations?

It would be very similar, albeit my expectation would be
that the SFC would probably be on duty and at work
rather than at home. We would still call them via
telephone to notify them but, should they want to, they
could come and sit in the Control Room and ...

| want to ask you a few questions about the set-up of
the Control Room. Could we bring on to screen your
statement at paragraph 12, please. You've set out at
paragraph 12 which officers were on duty in that room at
4.00 am. I'd like to just ask you, is that the normal

set-up of the Control Room?
53

No.

| want to move on, then, to training. You've set out in
your witness statement you've been trained in pursuit
managers course; is that right?

That's correct.

Tactical firearms course?

Two, there's the initial tactical firearms course and
the cadre tactical firearms command course.

You've been trained in both of those.

Yes.

In respect of Operation Plato, have you received any
training?

Yes, so as part of your ITFC course you receive
Operation Plato training as you would deal with one as
an ITFC, but I've also done various other Op Plato
training as an unarmed officer as a potentially ground
bronze, and other aspects of that.

Is that stand-alone training that focuses on Operation
Plato or is that part of some other training?

Certainly that ground bronze element was when | was an
inspector and stand- alone Plato training.

How about in respect of major incidents; is there any
specific training you've received?

I've done JESIP training before. | think we've heard

JESIP being talked about which is a doctrine that
55
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Normal for that time of day on that given day, but there
are a lot more people in the Control Room in the day,
daytime, for example.

I think I've seen somewhere else reference to two
control managers being usual; is that your experience?
If everybody were available, each team, because there
are five teams that we can cover 24/7, there would be
a chief inspector FIM, two police sergeants who are
Force Incident Supervisors, and two Control Room
managers. However, in reality, that's rarely the case
because of abstractions, leave, sickness. So on this
occasion, it was myself as the chief inspector and FIM,
two police sergeants that were both FISs, and one
Control Room manager.

So in essence, at 4.00 am on 13 June in your view, the
set-up of that room was as expected?

Yes. Well, the -- for the management team, yes.

And in other ways?

| would suggest that five call handlers is a little

lower than usual.

Typically on an evening how many would you have?
Six. Maybe six or seven. A few more.

Prior to 4.00 am, were you aware of any difficulties
involving the number of officers you had staffing the

room on that evening?
54

ensures that all the emergency services are working
together to -- well, major incidents. So I've done
JESIP training in the past.

Thank you.

Can | ask you to speak slightly louder or possibly
closer to the microphone, I'm just having a little
difficulty on this side. Thank you.

I'm going to ask you about a number of topics. The
first one is in respect of issuing firearms authority.
Could paragraph 35 of your witness statement please be
brought onto screen.

Thank you. You say at paragraph 35:

"At the time of the incident on llkeston Road, there
were three ARVs on duty in Nottinghamshire covering the
entire county. | did consider granting a firearms
authority. However, my priority was trying to save the
lives of the victims of the attack. Although Response
Officers are first aid trained, it is not to the level
of ARV officers, nor do they carry the same level of
first aid equipment. | wanted the ARVs to attend with
a view to administering potentially life saving first
aid to the victims. Furthermore, if ambulance staff
were present the ARVs could either assist them or
disengage and be re-tasked to look for the subject.”

It's that paragraph that I'd like to focus on
56
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initially.
Okay.

Could we please bring up onto screen NGPF0006136. Thank

you. This is the incident report from 13 June. If we
could please go over to page 2, we can see it's incident
number 65 and could we go over the page, please.

At 4.05, there is a call:

"Victim lying in the middle of the road -- caller
believes they are dead."

That's 4.05 and one second. 4.05 and ten seconds,
it says, "Firearms dispatched" and at 4.05 11 seconds,
it says, "Firearms en route."

| want to ask you, really, about the dispatching of
firearms and what that might mean and what it might
involve. It may assist if we go to something called the
Armed Police and Command Protocol and that can be found
at NGPF0007966. s this a policy or procedure that is
familiar to you?
Yes.
Yes, and you've received training on this?
Yes.
Thank you. What | want to understand is the difference
between authority to deploy armed vehicles and granting
firearms authority. We can see, if we go to page 9,

a section there on authority to deploy AFOs.
57

circumstances:

"where the officer authorising the deployment has
reason to suppose that officers may have to protect
themselves or others from a person who:

"Is in the possession of, or has immediate access
to, a firearm or other potentially lethal weapon, or

"Is otherwise so dangerous that the deployment of
armed officers is considered to be appropriate, or

"as an operational contingency in a specific
operation ...

Finally:

"... for the destruction of animals which are
dangerous or are suffering unnecessarily."

It appears there it's quite a low bar to fulfil that
test, reason to suppose, and possession of lethal
weapon.

Yes, that's correct.

| mean, in respect of this case, where you get a call
where there's been stabbings and involving a knife, that
test itself is met in those circumstances, is it?

Yes, it is.

Then it goes on to say:

"The authorisation of the deployment of AFOs in this
context relates to the decision that the criteria for

such deployment has been met and not to the associated
59
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As | read to you from the log, firearms were
dispatched at 4.05. Can you explain to me, is there
a difference between dispatching firearms and authority
to deploy firearms officers?

There is, and it may perhaps be easier if we just say to
send the firearms officers. So they are all police
officers, constables and sergeants, and certainly on
that night they were sent as police officers. They also
happen to have this extra specialist training whereby
they're permitted to carry firearms.

This document or this paragraph is talking about an
ITFC giving them the authority to arm themselves with
some extra weapons that they carry in the boot of the
car.

We're going to see a lot of acronyms. I[f it's possible
to stick to full words, that would be preferable.

I'll do my best.

So I'm going to read to you the section here:

"Chief Officers must ensure that there is an
officer immediately available in their force area to
consider and authorise deployment of [and that's
authorised firearms officers] ... where one or more of
the criteria have been met.

"The deployment of [authorised firearms officers]

... should only be authorised in the following
58

approval and authorisation regarding the tactics or
tactical plans to be implemented if required.”

Can you assist us with that paragraph?
Sorry, I'm --
It seems to distinguish between granting authority to
deploy the authorised firearms officers and
authorisations regarding specific tactics.
Yes, it does.
Yes. By authorisation of deployment, does that mean you
are authorised to take out of the back of the vehicle
your weapons?
Would it be helpful if | tried to describe some of the
equipment that we're talking about?
Absolutely. Yes, please.
So the ARV officers in Nottinghamshire will carry lots
of equipment, but specifically around the firearms and
the firearms authority, they will have a Glock 17
self-loading pistol, which is a small handgun, it's
usually carried on their leg or their hip. That is
always on their person. As an AFO, there is what is
called a standing authority for them to carry that
weapon.

The other weapons we're going to talk about are --
sorry, they've also got a taser device, they carry

a taser on their person. The other weapons are locked
60
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in the back of their vehicles in a box, and they have

something called a carbine, which has the appearance of

a machine gun. It's not. It only fires single rounds.
Also something called a baton launcher, or AEP is the
correct term. It's a metal tube that fires a rubber
projectile, it's sometimes referred to as a less lethal
option.

So those two bits of equipment can't be taken out of
the car or shouldn't be taken out of the car unless
| have authorised for that to happen. And that's what
we're talking about here.

So where we've referred to authorisation, it's
essentially the additional weapons that are available in
the back of the car?

Yes.

I'm going to continue. It says:

"The initial authority for the deployment of
[authorised firearms officers] ... can be given by an
accredited Strategic Firearms Commander ... or
a Tactical Firearms Commander ... depending on the
circumstances and nature of the incident or operation.
Where practicable, any subsequently authorised armed
deployment should be subject to appropriate tactical
advice."

Looking at that, were you the right person on that
61

respect of authorised firearms officers, are we to read
there that it would have been appropriate to then have
contacted ACC Griffin as the SFC?

Correct.

Thank you, and I'll just read one final paragraph. It
says:

"In planned ... operations, the deployment of AFOs
must be authorised by an SFC ..."

This wasn't a planned operation, if it had taken
place.

Correct.

Thank you. Now if we scroll up again and we see the
test that's set out there, the 'Reason to suppose' test,
you said that would have been met on the evening, on
receipt of information that there had been, for example,
stabbings involving a knife.

What are the factors that one considers in
determining whether then to authorise to deploy
Authorised Firearms Officers?

So as you mentioned earlier, that bar is relatively low,
it's a low threshold and, as a result, you know,
unfortunately there are a lot of knife-enabled offences
in Nottinghamshire. | couldn't give you the exact
statistics but, you know, really quite high number, and

if | were to authorise the deployment of firearms
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evening to give initial authority, should you so have
wished?
Well, there's myself that was an ITFC, both sergeants
that were sat with me on the top desk are also ITFCs.
So | had Sergeant Berry sat to my left and
Sergeant Straszewskyi to my right. Both ITFCs as well.
There's then a section on spontaneous incidents. It
says:

"In spontaneous incidents, where the initial
authority is given by a TFC, an SFC should be contacted
as soon as practicable and informed that an incident
requiring the deployment of armed officers is taking
place. Where the SFC is in a position to take a command
role, and make command decisions, they should ratify or
rescind the initial authority."

Now we're dealing today with what is considered
a spontaneous incident; is that right?
| believe you're talking about the llkeston Road
incident?
Yes.
Well, it wasn't declared a firearms incident, but had it
been -- (overspeaking) --
No, but -- (overspeaking) --
-- spontaneous incident, yes.

If you had been required to grant authorisation, in
62

officers in this sort of scenario or -- there would be
authority almost continuously.

So it's not -- if we look at the definition here,
any incident really involving a knife, it could be
perceived to be a lethal weapon. If | were to take this
very literally, | would be authorising the deployment of
firearms officers for every knife-enabled incident,
amongst other things.
What kind of guidance is there as to when to authorise
or not to authorise in that case, if it is quite a low
bar?
So that falls back on to the training that we've already
discussed that | do, so assess the
information/intelligence that's available to me, start
looking at the identity, capability and intent of the
offender, where the victims are, the location of the
incident, the subjects, all formulating -- | mean this
is the NDM that I'm talking about which will all feed
into whether | would give a firearms authority or not.
You described your training. Is there any particular
document that you might point to that would set out
formal criteria, or are you just guided by that very
training that you've received?
Well, there's lots but the main one being APP, armed

policing.
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So that's the College of Policing's APP --

Yes.

-- on armed policing. Does that assist an officer,
somebody in your position, to understand when or when
not to authorise?

Yes.

Thank you.

I'm going to please move on to page 12 of this
document. If we could scroll down, please, to the
bottom half of the page, we see there "Phases of armed
incidents and operations". 9.1 addresses "Spontaneous
incidents -- initial armed deployment”. It says:

"A Strategic or Tactical Firearms Commander's
ability to effectively perform their respective command
functions depends on them having:

"Knowledge of the circumstances and available
intelligence;

"the ability to communicate;

"Appropriate tactical advice available;

"[And] a suitable environment from which to exercise
the command function."

If you had authorised on the evening of -- the very
morning of the 13th -- would that have been you? It
says a strategic or tactical firearms commander. We've

heard that ACC Giriffin wasn't available until, say,
65

the deployment of AFOs to ensure that an appropriate
command structure is instigated as soon as practicable.
Where appropriate, this officer should remain in command
of the deployment until any transfer of command takes
place."

Again, if it had happened, if it had been
authorised, is it likely that that would have been you?
The responsibility of the officer authorising the
deployment, would it have been you who authorised the
deployment of AFOs?
Yes, it would have been myself or either of the two
sergeants, the TFCs.
Is it likely that you would have set up an appropriate
command structure in respect of that?
Yes.
So it would have been essentially an additional burden
to the work that you were already doing to set this up
and it would have taken time away from your other
duties.
| wouldn't use the term "burden”. It would be something
else that would be done.
An additional task, essentially.
Yes.
An additional task that added a level of coordination to

the role of the firearms officers who were present at
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around 5 o'clock.

Sorry -- it's not that he wasn't available, | didn't

ring him because | hadn't declared a spontaneous
firearms incident.

So at the time when you received information about the
stabbings, it would have been you who would have been
the tactical firearms commander and this part of the
policy would have applied to you. | appreciate we are
talking hypothetically because it didn't happen, but

| just want to really establish what would have
happened, had you authorised. The burden here seems to
fall on yourself.

Myself or either of the two sergeants, yeah.

Yes, and it says below that:

"Initially, information can be vague and confusing.

It is, therefore, important for effective command to be
established as quickly as possible and undertaken by the
most appropriate person available."

Over the page, please.

"On occasions, the initial Tactical Firearms
Commander may be in a better position to continue in the
tactical firearms command role until a dedicated
Tactical Firearms Commander is in a position to take
command.

"It is the responsibility of the officer authorising
66

the scene, for example?
Yes.
I'm going to go back to the incident report and that can
be found at NGPF0006136 and we're going to start on
page 3. So we've already established firearms
dispatched, firearms en route.

| want to ask you about the entry at 4:05:19, it
says:

"FIS - Ring EMAS".

Now is that Force Incident Sergeant Gavin Berry?
I'm not sure. | don't think it is him. So on the
right-hand side you can see a pay code, and I'm not --
| don't think that's his, but | couldn't be certain.
Who else might it be?
So it could be Sergeant John Straszewskyi, who | also
mentioned earlier as one of the other sergeants, but
also, | suppose it's a matter of semantics, the manager
controlling manager also can be referred to as a FIS, so
it could have been him.
Are you able to interpret that for us at all, are you
saying that EMAS have been rung, or it's an instruction
in the Control Room to ring EMAS?
I'd take that to mean that's a direction to ring EMAS,
because whilst it's likely they have also received

a call, there would have been a possibility that they
68
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haven't, so we would always ring as they do to us.
That's essentially my question, because we know that
there has been this 999 call reporting victims of
stabbing. Would you expect EMAS to have already been
called by that stage or not?
Sorry, by whom?
By -- well, exactly. How would the emergency -- the
other emergency services, so how would the Ambulance
Service know to attend the scene, for example?
So they either would have had a call from a member of
the public, as we had done, or a member in the --
a member of staff in the Control Room will notify them,
which is what | take this line to mean. It's, | think,
the Control Room supervisor saying, "Please ring EMAS to
notify them about this incident".
So it's essentially a direction to somebody within your
room to make that call?
Yes.
Could we please go over the page. We're just going
chronologically through this Incident Log for now. We
are still on the general theme of firearms deployment
and we'll get to that in due course. But if we just
stick this log, we can see there 4:05, it says there:

"FCR Chlief] Insp[ector] Taser Deployment

Authorised".
69

that fled the scene, or something else?

No, it's because this is a copy and paste that | haven't
changed, for -- as | mentioned earlier, just for reasons
of being expeditious.

So in fact where it says, "Low" that's the starting

point and officers can change those assessments --
Yes.

-- as time progresses? s it usual for that to simply

be copied and pasted at that stage?

So the reason | did it was to be quick because it

was clearly a very serious incident. | wanted officers

to know that | was content that taser officers should
travel, and it was appropriate that they could be
attending the scene. | suppose the risk is if | take
longer to do it, are we then in a position whereby
officers aren't going.

Can you see an inconsistency there between deploying
authorised taser officers and then having a threat
assessment below it where all the answers are low risk,
if you were a third party reading that?

You could do that. But absolutely in this circumstance,
that was not my threat assessment. This is just what
I've pasted on, as | said, to be expeditious.

How would it have been clear to others viewing this that

that wasn't your assessment?
71

Briault Reporting International - info@briaultreporting.com

0 N O O b~ W N =

NN RN NNDND = 2 2 3 s s s
a A WON -2 O © 0N O b WN = O

0 N O O b W N =

Is this a reference to yourself?

A. Yes.

o

Can you just talk us through this entry, please?

A. Yes, so one of the things | can do is authorise the

deployment of taser officers and in this circumstance,
given that it was alleged weapons threat, | thought it
prudent that taser officers or officers trained to use
taser were deployed to assist in searching for the
offender as a contingency.

This is a copy and paste pro forma that I've put on
the incident. As you can see, it's quite early on in
the incident, that's just to be expeditious, in order to
ensure that it's understood that | have conducted an
assessment, that I've decided that arming criteria is
not met and that taser criteria is.

Q. So at4.05 you've authorised the deployment of tasers.
We can see there a threat assessment and a working
strategy underneath that. The threat assessment says:

"The Victim(S) - Low

"Occupants of address - Low

"Public in Vicinity - Low

"Responding Officers - Low

"Subject(s) - Low."

Can you assist us with that? Is it a low threat

because you had formed the view that the perpetrator
70

A. It wouldn't have been.

Q. If we look down, then, at the working strategy, this is
a standard working strategy in these circumstances. Do
you know where this originates from? Is there some sort
of policy that sets those out as appropriate tasks?

A. I'munsure.
Q. Pardon?

A. I'munsure.
Q. Sothere's:

"Minimise Risk to Victim(s)
"Minimise Risks to Other Occupants of Subject
Address
"Minimise Risk to Public in Vicinity
"Maximise safety of responding officers
"Minimise Risk to Subject."
Then it says:
"Locate and deal with subject safely
"Recover any Weapon
"Secure & Preserve evidence
"Develop Intelligence".
Are those a general strategy that are generally
employed in these kinds of circumstances?
A. Yes, correct.
Q. Thank you. If we can now turn to page 6. It says:

"FIS - this is a report of stabbing
72
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"Officers to attend and activate [body-worn video]

"Obtain an account from the victim

"Secure accounts from witnesses

"Early CCTV enquiries to be conducted

"Search to be conducted for any weapon

"Locate and secure a scene if necessary

"Early obs[ervations] for potential offenders
considering cross contamination.”

Can you assist us with who inputted this
information?
That's Sergeant Berry.
Thank you. Is that, again, pretty much a standard pro
forma?
Yes.
Yes. Where we see "Early obs[ervations] for potential
offenders", and then it continues, "Considering cross
contamination", should they actually be on two separate
lines, they are two separate tasks?
Yes.
Yes. Essentially, one of the tasks is early
observations for potential offenders?
Yes.
Who is that kind of a message directed towards?
So | would say that's for the awareness of the

dispatchers predominantly. | wouldn't expect an officer
73

a member of staff who will then be on the other end of
the radio -- we've heard some radio clips today and
yesterday -- who will dispatch the officers, tell the
officers, communicate with the officers.
Where will they be receiving their instructions from?
Myself or their training.
Ultimately, do you sit at the top of that tree?
Yes.
So the early observations for potential offenders is
certainly one of the tasks that you have in mind as at
4.07.
Yes.
Yes. Can we please play NGPF0004724, please. this is an
audio message at 4.08. So a minute later.
(Audio played)

Thank you. Was that a conversation between yourself
and PC Speeden?
| think Sergeant Berry was at the beginning but the
latter part was, yes.
Can you assist us with what you heard there?
So | think PC Speeden says, "l take it that" -- I'd have
to listen to it again, I'm sorry.
We can play it again. It's NGPF0004724.

(Audio played)
So | think PC Speeden says, "l take it we're not looking
75
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attending this incident to have read this because,
whilst they can read things on their laptops, they will
be travelling to the scene. Our dispatchers aren't
police officers. Whilst they have some training in
crime and evidence preservation, it's not to the extent
that myself or Sergeant Berry would have had. So this
is, | suppose, a bit of an aide memoire that the
dispatchers ought to be thinking about some of these
things.

Is that an aide memoire for the dispatchers or is that
an aide memoire for those who are attending the scene?
It reads as though it's for those who attend, such as
activate body-worn footage, obtain accounts.

So | would say it's an aide memoire for the dispatchers
but what the dispatchers ought to be doing with that is
telling the officers at the scene.

Those are pretty standard actions on arrival at

a serious incident.

Yes.

When you say "the dispatchers”, who do you mean?
So we have a number of people working in the Control
Room. The call-takers are, as the name suggests,
they're taking calls and inputting information from

calls made by members of the public. They generate the

Incident Logs that you see before you. A dispatcher is
74

at an authority". | can't make out the next word but he
then says "subject", so | assume it's "for looking for

the subject", and then | respond saying that the

priority initially is the victims.

Was that the extent of your discussion with PC Speeden
at that stage in respect of armed authority?

At that stage, yes.

Yes, and can you assist us with your reasoning behind
not granting authority at that stage?

So as | mentioned earlier, my job previous to being the
FIM was the armed policing inspector, so | have a really
good -- | had good exposure to the training that the ARV
officers undertake and what they're equipped to do.
Their first aid skills are a deeply, deeply impressive.
They are enhanced first aid trained. They carry

a medical bag with them, which is at least the size of
what the paramedics carry, and the reason they're
trained to do that predominantly is to deal with trauma,
should they attend an incident where someone has been
shot or stabbed, or indeed one of them gets injured. So
a really, really high level of first aid provision that

they can provide, along with the equipment to do so,
which far outstretches what an average response police
officer would be able to do, both training and -- both

capability-wise and equipment-wise.
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So my primary concern was to potentially give
life-saving treatment to those two victims. | could
have given an armed authority, but again in my
experience, one of the issues with that is it slows
everything down, it would have made the ARV officers
stop to get those weapons out, as we discussed earlier;
and they can still administer that first aid whilst
being in authority, but they'd then have a load of bulky
equipment around their person that can sometimes get in
the way.
At that point in time, you had your two hats on
essentially: one was as force incident manager and the
other was as tactical firearms commander. Do you think
that at that point, or shortly thereafter, it may have
been important to have more of a discussion with
PC Speeden who was, at that time, the operational
firearms commander about whether or not they should be
given authorisation?
So at that time, no.
On reflection?
No, what | mean is at that point --
Yes.
-- that I'd said that thing, no.
And shortly thereafter?

Well, yes, | could have had a discussion with him once
77

EMAS. |don't need to bring it on to screen. Its

unique reference number is WITN0369002. I'll give you
the timings that the EMAS arrived. The first crew

arrived at 4.10, so in fact it was within a minute of

that 4.09 message. Cardiac arrest leads and specialist
practitioners arrived at 4.13. Duty commander, cardiac
arrest lead arrived at 4.19. A second crew arrived at
4.20 and a doctor and air ambulance service also arrived
at 4.20.

| just want to bring on to screen the number of
officers who were there by that time. If we could
please bring up NGPF0007943. This is the document that
sets out which officers attended the scene and the time
of their arrival. We can see over the period that I've
just talked about. So the first ambulance crew arriving
at 4.10 up until the doctor and air ambulance arriving
by 4.20, there are a large number of officers who have
attended the scene; is that right?

We can scroll over the page. Many of this timings,
4.11,4.13, 4.13, and over the page we may see there's
another one there, 4.11.

So am | right to understand that in between 4.10 and
the next ten minutes there were a large number of both
police officers and also the ambulance services there?

It would appear so.
79
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the first aid provision that I've outlined | wanted them
to do had been undertaken.
Yes. Can we please go back to NGPF0006136, page 7. We
see there at 4:09:48, it says -- a little further down,
please, "FiS -- EMAS informed" and it gives a reference
and it says, "1 minute ETA".

So by 4.09 the ambulance service were due to be
there within a minute; is that correct?
Correct.
The first 999 call came in at 4.03. Detail appeared in
this log at 4.05. Can you assist us with why it's not
until 4.09 that we have detail there of the ambulance
service being informed?
| can't say. So | don't know whether that update, it's
from the FIS, so again | make the assumption it's the
manager, who had originally asked for EMAS to be called.
So | don't know whether that is exactly when -- I'm not
articulating myself very well here. That information
may have come in at 4.08 or 4.07, and it may not have
been recorded contemporaneously, potentially, but
| don't know.
In any event, by 4.09 it appeared that the ambulance
service was a minute away.
Yes.

We've obtained a witness statement from Ben Holdaway of
78

So the firearms officers and their specialist medical
expertise or equipment, that became presumably less and
less important as those minutes went by, because, as

| say, by 4.20 there was even the air ambulance who had
arrived. s that your recollection?

Well, it's not necessarily my recollection, but | would
agree with your statement.

Then can you assist us with why at that point, when you
had a number of officers at the scene and a number of
medical professionals at the scene, why there wasn't
more of a discussion with PC Speeden in respect of the
issue of armed authority?

Well, my understanding is they were still giving that
life-saving intervention. So I've not viewed all the
body-worn video footage, but certainly when PC Speeden
arrives | know that Sergeant Hallam and PC Graham are
still giving that first aid.

There is a moment where there are searches of property
and things like that.

Yes.

Was there not a moment around this period where a proper
conversation could have taken place, given your firearms
role as the tactical firearms commander with the
individual who was the operational firearms commander in

respect of the authorisation to deploy armed force at
80
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that stage?

Well, I think PC Speeden does raise it with me, but
actually it's something that I'm constantly assessing.

| don't stop and think: do | need it now? It's has
something changed? s there a change in information
intelligence that would then suggest that | need to look
at authorising the deployment of firearms officers?
Sticking with the theme of armed officers, we'll move on
to other themes in due course, but how many ARVs were
available to you at this particular time, so far as you

can recall?

So that's three ARVs which is six AFOs, that's two AFOs
in each vehicle.

So two armed officers in each vehicle.

Correct.

Three vehicles. How many were at llkeston Road at this
point in time?

Which point, sorry?

So in between, say, 4.00 and 4.20.

Two.

Can you assist us with where the other vehicle was?

It was travelling down to this incident, it was further
north in the county.

So in essence, had it reached llkeston Road, you would

have had three ARVs based in llkeston Road at that time.
81

forces?

It can be done, yes.

Can we please turn to WITN0407001, this is PC Speeden's
witness statement. He will give evidence in due course,
but could we please turn to page 21. I'm just going to

read to you a few paragraphs in his witness statement.

We start at paragraph 46. This is after the attacks.

He says:

"At approximately 6.26... | asked PC Wilkinson if he
was ok to talk about a few debriefs points that | wished
to raise. | knew that there would be a full structured
debrief at some point in the future but | felt that as
though I needed to talk about them ... | stated to him
at the time of the double stabbing being confirmed that
we were not provided with an authority to arm by the TFC
and | discussed with him the points that | have stated
earlier in this statement, including the fact that | was
concerned about an unknown offender walking about,
possibly future victims and the offender returning to
the scene. Also, | mentioned the response | got from
the TFC that 'our main priority is the victim'.
| stated to PC Wilkinson: 'Well, obviously it is always
the victim as they are top of our working strategy, it
doesn't mean that we can't do our armed capability at

the same time. My thought always in my head was, how do
83
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Yes.

We know, and we'll come to it in due course, that there
was the later incident in the city centre. Did you give
any thought to whether an ARV should be at the city
centre? We've had two at the scene, one travelling down
to the scene. It doesn't appear that there is any
consideration at that stage given to whether in fact
somebody should be elsewhere, should be in a position
within the city centre, for example.

| didn't see the need at that time to deploy one of the
three RVs into the city centre. This was a really,

really significant incident. | wanted the specialist
resources here.

So in your view, the attack on llkeston Road was
sufficient to require three ARVs?

Yes.

Which is six armed officers?

Yes.

| don't want to go into sensitive detail, so only answer
to the extent that you're able to, but in your view, was
ARV resourcing on that evening sufficient?

Three ARVs is the minimum | would ever want on duty
whilst I'm covering as FIM. | would have preferred more
ARVs.

Could you, for example, have called on ARVs from other
82

we know that this isn't just a stranger attack and the
person isn't going to go and wander off and do it to
someone else? Which is what has ended up happening."

So this is a contemporaneous debrief that he gave to
another officer at six in the morning or thereabouts.

He continues -- at 6.26. At paragraph 47 he says:

"At some point between the initial stabbings and
Opleration] Plato being declared, my team and | all
raised our frustration to each other about there being
no authority to arm initially granted and | stated this
to PC Wilkinson.

"l then went on to say to him: 'l feel, mmm, not let
down but | feel ..." PC Wilkinson then interjected and
said, "You've kind of had your suspicions proved right'.

| went on to say, 'lt's not about the Op Plato at all as
no one can envisage that but if someone's got the intent
to cause serious harm and actually kill two people, if
you were ever going to have an authority that's it.
Just because it's a knife | don't understand why the
authority wasn't on from the start. Then even if we
were doing first aid, we would have had the capability
to respond to something and that offender could have
come back to the scene'."

Looking back at that now, PC Speeden was right,

wasn't he?
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Sorry, why was he right?

Pardon?

Why was he right?

Well, he was concerned -- perhaps you can answer that:
do you not think he was right?

Well, I'm -- what, what --

He's expressing there his real frustration that armed
authority hadn't been given.

Yes.

His concern being that someone has got the intent to
cause serious harm and actually kill two people, if ever
there was going to be an authority to arm, that's it
because they could go on to harm other people, and that
in fact was proved right, wasn't it?

Yes, he obviously did go on to kill other people.

So looking back at his frustrations at the time, his
instincts were right, weren't they?

Well, he's talking about the armed authority, and the
suggestion is that the armed authority might have made
some sort of difference, and | would disagree.

I'm going to take you back to NGPF0006136, page 4,
please. Part of that initial working strategy that we
spoke about earlier: minimise risks to victims, minimise
risks to other occupants of subject address, minimise

risk to public in vicinity. Then it goes on to talk
85

plan, so the author of the Nottinghamshire Operation
Plato plan.
If we go over to page 2 we can see a discussion about
the issue of armed authority.
"DM"; is that yourself?
Yes.
"Remember a challenge.
"Priority at this point was towards first aid and
victim."
So that's the message we heard communicated over the
radio; is that right?
Yes.
Then "JS"; was that PC Speeden?
Yes.
"Requested the consideration for armed authority based
on 'multiple' stab wounds.
"When confirmed as a second victim.
"Victim is priority even if it's a firearms job.
"Challenge around victim being the priority but in
a [firearms] ... job there is a priority on the victim."
Then: "Anyone want to expand?"
He went on to say:
"Initial assessment was multiple stab wounds.
"For me it's spinning the wheel -- otherwise so

dangerous description with unknown intent".
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about locating and dealing with the subject and
recovering any weapon.

Armed authority in PC Speeden's view would have been
a good way to go about some of that strategy. Do you
disagree with that?
| agree that in his view it would, but yes, | disagree
with that.
Can we please turn to NGPF0007689. This is a debrief
that followed with the armed officers. It took place
shortly after the incident; is that right? Do you
recall?
| think it was July, so ...
So the next month. We see there "C/I| DM"; is that
yourself?
Yes.
It's about halfway through the names of attendees. You
don't need to name everybody but can you just describe
for us broadly the kinds of people who were in
attendance?
So it was all of the armed officers that were on duty
that evening: myself; the two TFCs, the sergeants that
were sat either side of me; the Control Room manager;
the chief firearms instructor; the Head of Operational
Support which owns the firearms officers that belonged

to that department; and the owner of the Operation Plato
86

What do you recall of what was said by PC Speeden in
that debrief in respect of that entry there?
It's as the notes state.
What did you understand him to mean when he said it's
"spinning the wheel"?
Spinning the wheel, so it's a bit of a colloquialism in
the firearms world around the National Decision Model.
What do you understand by that?
So working your way around the points on the National
Decision Model, and reassessing.
So is he saying there that there should have been
an earlier reassessment?
| think he's -- he's saying that he thinks there should
have been a firearms authority.
Yes, and your response was:

"Our working assumption was a robbery gone wrong or
attempted robbery gone wrong."

And he says:

"In".

Can you assist us with what "l/I" means?
Information and intelligence.
Information and intelligence?
Yeah.
"... would indicate an offender at large."

Then somebody else says:
88
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"What made you assume it was a robbery".

Who is "DG"?
It's one of the other firearms officers.
Thank you. So one of the other firearms officers, it
seems as though he's responding to your comment that it
was working on the assumption that it was a robbery gone
wrong, and he said, "What made you assume it was a
robbery".

And you said, "Based on calls."

We then see:

"General discussion on Armed Authority with
contributions from OFC and TFCs. Each describing their
NDMs."

Is that National Decision Models?

Yes.
Then an entry:

"Initially two calls with very little other bits --
there were just two calls.

"What was the source of the call?

"Passerby and even while incident was being created,
was already sending staff towards including the DIV and
OS resources".

What do you understand that to --

So "DIV" will be the local response officers, and "OS"

will be the armed officers and the dog officers.
89

You were present at this meeting.

Yes.

Do you recall that PC Speeden was not the only voice in
that respect?

| couldn't tell you who, but | definitely suspect there
would have been some of the others would have agreed
with PC Speeden.

Why do you think it is that you consider that your
decision was right and their view to not be right?
Because | look at things in a slightly different
perspective to them. It's not me saying that I'm right
and they're wrong. | respect the firearms officers,

I've worked with them for a long time. But at that

time, my assumption, as | said there, was that this was
perhaps a robbery that hadn't gone as the offender had
intended, and he's -- they've therefore -- sorry, again,
I'm not articulating myself very well again.

So my working assumption, based on my policing
experience, was, given that the location, given the time
of day, given the age of the victims, was that this was
a robbery. So that was my main hypothesis.

Again, in my experience, people that commit
robberies then run away. So my expectation was that the
offender's intent was to evade capture, so they were

fleeing. | knew that there were two very seriously
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Your response there was:

"Everyone wasn't busy so everyone started travelling
with focus on D13 and first aid".

Can you assist us with what that meant?

That's to say that the armed officers weren't committed
with anything else and they started travelling, focusing
on enhanced first aid. That's what D13 is.

If we scroll up, please, we can see that entry in bold:

"General discussion on Armed Authority with
contributions from OFCJ[s] and TFCs."

Now that is the only significant section in these
minutes that is in bold. It looks as though there may
have been a heated discussion on this issue. We are
going to ask others who were present. Are you able to
assist us with your recollection as to whether there was
a heated discussion on this issue?

There was a discussion. There was a -- there's

a disagreement of opinions, as we've alluded to earlier,
with PC Speeden of the belief that arming criteria was

met and we should have had a firearms authority, and me
explaining why | thought that we didn't need to have

one.

| know you've mentioned PC Speeden quite a lot, but were
there other firearms officers who shared his view?

| suspect so, yes.
90

injured individuals at the scene and | wanted the ARVs
to prioritise, using that extra skill and capability

they have, those two victims and give them every
opportunity to survive.

And on --

And I've got an article 2 obligation to save life. That
was my under -- you know, overriding objective.

Your article 2 obligation, though, doesn't just concern
the immediate victims; it also concerns potential
victims, doesn't it?

It does.

Do you think you gave insufficient thought to future
potential victims?

No.

Do you think that you were too focused on your
hypothesis that it had been robbery, rather than
stepping back a bit and considering alternative options?
Well, | did look at alternative options. One of the
other options was that perhaps it was some sort of
domestic-related incident, again, given my policing
experience, given the severity of this attack, it was
another hypothesis that this could have been some sort
of domestic incident. So | wasn't just thinking it was
perhaps a robbery; | was looking at lots of options.

If we could scroll up to where we currently are. You
92
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say:
"Our working assumption was a robbery gone wrong or
attempt[ed] robbery gone wrong."
Then somebody, DG, said:
"What made you assume it was robbery".
You said: "Based on calls".
So it does seem that, as at July 2023, your
recollection was that you were quite focused on robbery
gone wrong or attempted robbery.
Yeah, well, that was my main theory.
Looking back at that, do you think that you may have
been a little too focused on that hypothesis?
| don't think so. | think that was still, given what
| had in front of me, the most likely.
| want to stick with the issue of the firearms officers
before we move on to a new topic. This will likely be
the last document before lunch, but we'll see how we go.
Could you please bring up on to screen NGPF0010754,
page 2. This is a document we looked at yesterday and
it addresses where various firearms officers are during
the period of the van attacks. We see at 5.15, so we
can see row number 90, this is PCs Speeden and Goddard,
row number 90 is at 5.15, can you see that? It's about
halfway down.

Yes, | can.
93

towards the bottom, thank you very much, that's 5.19,
heading in a northerly direction. If we go to box 230,
which is on the left-hand side, one of the upper boxes
on the left-hand side, 230, by 5.25, travelling again
north, essentially heading in the same direction as the
other ARV, officers; is that right?
Yes.
So at the time when the first van attack happened at
5.22, | think we see there these officers are heading up
Mansfield Road, heading north in the opposite direction,
essentially?
Opposite direction to?
To where the van attacks were taking place.
Yes.
If we could please turn to page 23, we see another map
with officers Graham and Hallam. We can see row 60 at
5.09 is in the city centre. Actually, it's north of the
city centre, sorry. That's again near the location
where lan Coates was attacked. If we look at row 65,
a few boxes above, 5.13, they're now north, heading
north. We can see row 80 at the very top of the page by
5.20, again, similar location to the others. May also
be at the base.

Can you assist us? At the time of those van

attacks, all three of those ARVs seem to be heading
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We can also see next to that the red star, which is the
scene where lan Coates was murdered, and we know,
through CCTV at the time, through sounds that were
obtained, that that took place at 5.15. So around 5.15,
PC Speeden and PC Goddard were relatively near the scene
of those attacks; can you see that?
Yes.
Yes. Then we see, if we move up to row 100, so a few
boxes up, we can see at 5.22, PCs Speeden and Goddard
are going northwards, and they continue northwards. We
understand it may have been to the base; is that your
understanding?
Yes.
Yes. If we could turn, please, to page 9, we see more
firearms officers: PC Yallop and PC Bower. Could we
please begin by looking on the left-hand side towards
the bottom, entry box 209, 5.13. We can see, then, if
we go to the box -- the larger box above, row 215,
that's 5.14 am, so 5.13 am to 5.14 am, travelling in
a northwards direction, again heading north near where
lan Coates was attacked at 5.15. We can see that red --
the top red star.

Can you see that?
Yes.

Then, if we look at box 220 on the right-hand side
94

north back to base. What do you recall of that and why
did it happen?

| think -- yes, you're right, they were heading north.

I'm not understanding -- I'm -- I'm unsure as to what

| would have recorded that.

As the person in charge of the Control Room, were you in
any way directing them as to where they should be at
this stage?

No, | wasn't.

| mean, your evidence earlier was that when two
vehicles, two ARVs, were at llkeston Road, the third was
heading towards llkeston Road --

(Witness nodded).

-- and that there was nobody covering the city centre or
nobody based in the city centre at that time.

Now we have the actual van attacks taking place in
the city centre and all three of those vehicles are
heading north. Why were they heading north?

So I've definitely heard some transmissions to say that
they didn't have any first aid equipment, so part of the
reason for them going north would be to go and replenish
first aid equipment. | know that this vehicle were

heavily -- were more heavily involved in the first aid

than the others, and were in need of changing their

uniform because they were contaminated.
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Putting aside these two officers, I've just shown you
three maps.

Yes.

So the map can come down. Why was the city centre being
left unprotected at that time? Why did it make any
sense for all three ARVs to be heading north at the time
that we know there were the van attacks?

Yes, it doesn't.

Who was coordinating them at that stage?

PC Speeden, to a degree, and myself as well. | have to
take responsibility, as you've mentioned.

Yes. If those officers had earlier been granted

firearms authority, do you think it is less likely that

they all would have been heading north at that stage?
No.

Do you think it would have made, for example, we saw at
the early stages of your evidence today that policy and
the fact that once authority is given, there's a more
formal process of coordination, do you think that that
more formal process and coordination of the armed
officers may have resulted in those three vehicles not
leaving and going up to the north?

It's difficult to say, because it would be based on what
had changed at the time. So if there had been no

information intelligence to suggest where the victims
97

| just don't think it's possible to speculate on that

where they would have been if that decision had been
made.

Looking at their direction of travel, do you think that

you left the city exposed?

| will take some responsibility for that, yes, but what

| would also say is that there are other people within

that command structure, and actually there's six AFOs,
all very competent PCs, one sergeant, three OFCs who are
all commanders and | would expect them also to take

-- you know, them to organise their own deployment as to
where they -- when | say deployment, | mean their
locations.

You're in control of the command room that evening.
Looking back, do you think ultimately it is you that is
responsible for that?

Responsible for what, sorry?

For the coordination of those vehicles?

| will take ultimate responsibility, yes, because

| was -- as you alluded to, | was the senior officer.

MR BLAKE: Chair, I'm going to be move on to an entirely new

topic, so if that might be an appropriate moment.

THE CHAIR: All right. Well, we'll stop there and continue

at 1.55.

Thank you.
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were or who they were or where those ARVs should be
deployed to, by this point they may have been heading
north.

But that discussion never took place, did it? The kinds

of discussion that we saw at the very beginning of your
evidence that is set out in that policy, the Armed

Police and Command Protocol, so | can read to you again
the kind of discussion that takes place. It says, for
example:

"It is the responsibility of the officer authorising
the deployment of [the] AFOs ..."

So that would have been you, had you authorised the
deployment:

"... to ensure that an appropriate command structure
is instigated as soon as practicable. Where
appropriate, this officer should remain in command of
the deployment until any transfer of command takes
place."

Now, if that had happened, and if there was a single
command structure with somebody at the top who was
directing the authorised firearms officers, it's highly
unlikely, isn't it, that all three of those vehicles
would have travelled back to base at the same time?

I mean, that would have left the city very exposed,

wouldn't it?
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MR BEGGS: [2]
40/14 47/1

MR BLAKE: [8] 1/4
1/9 16/12 21/16 21/20
50/4 50/8 99/21

MR MOLONEY: [2]
36/25 40/11

MS CARTWRIGHT:
[9] 21/24 24/17
25/24 26/4 34/21 35/2
35/6 36/15 36/22
THE CHAIR: [28] 1/3
1/6 16/10 21/19 21/21
24/16 25/21 26/3
34/18 34/23 35/4
36/11 40/12 46/24
4714 4719 47/12 4717
47/24 48/6 48/20
48/24 49/7 49/12
49/17 49/22 49/24
99/23

THE WITNESS: [1]
49/23

' [1] 84/12

'l feel [1] 84/12
‘It's [1] 84/15
'keep [1] 35/15
'multiple’ [1] 87/16
‘our [1] 83/21
'Reason [1] 63/13
'Well [1] 83/22
'You've [1] 84/14

-it[1] 11/9
--you [1] 99/11

..'[1] 84/13

1

1.55 [1] 99/24
10.00 am [1] 1/2
10.37 [1] 25/25
10.45 [1] 26/2

100 [1] 94/8

11 [1] 57/11

11 November 2025
[1] 1/10

11.16 am [1] 50/1
11.40 am [2] 49/25
50/3

1199 [12] 2/15 2/23
3/3 6/9 6/18 10/18
16/22 17/18 28/21
48/8 48/15 48/22
12 [8] 1/22 24/12
25/6 25/13 36/18
53/22 53/23 65/8
12.53 [1] 100/1
12th [1] 511

13 [1] 23/21

13 June [4] 1/22

49/12 54/15 57/4
13 June 2023 [1]
37/2

13 March 2026 [1]
11

13th [2] 51/2 65/23
15 [2] 34/15 34/17
163 [1] 30/12

17 [2] 16/6 60/17
19 [2] 21/4 23/4

2

2009 [1] 50/16
2015 [1] 50/19
2018 [1] 1/17
2019 [1] 50/20
2023 [3] 1/20 37/2
93/7

2025 [2] 1/10 50/9
2026 [1] 1/1

209 [1] 94/17
21[1] 83/5

215 [1] 94/18
220 [1] 94/25

23 [1] 95/15

230 [2] 95/2 95/4
237 [1] 14/4

24/7 [1] 54/7

26 [2] 22/2123/3

3

3.04 [1] 26/9
3.3 [1] 23/22
30 [1] 12/11
35 [2] 56/10 56/12

4

4.00 [1] 81/19

4.00 am [4] 2/1 53/24
54/15 54/23

4.03 [1] 78/10

4.05 [9] 3/21 26/15
57/7 57/10 57/10
57/11 58/2 70/16
78/11

4.06 [3] 4/24 6/8 6/16
4.07 [4] 6/22 7/1
75/11 78/19

4.08 [4] 8/10 8/12
75/14 78/19

4.09 [3] 78/7 78/12
78/22

4.09 message [1]
79/5

4.10 [3] 79/4 79/16
79/22

4.11 [2] 79/20 79/21
412 [2] 7/22 8/12
413 [4] 7/22 79/6
79/20 79/20

4.14 [4] 8/14 11/5
40/21 49/13

418 [2] 11/8 11/21
419 [2] 10/1979/7
4.20 [6] 10/19 79/8
79/9 79/17 80/4 81/19

4.21[2] 12/213/2
4.22 [2] 12/7 13/3
4.25 [1] 12/21
4.48 [1] 14/4

442 [1] 5/2

45 degrees [1] 28/5
46 [1] 83/7

47 [1] 84/6

4:05 [1] 69/23
4:05:19 [1] 68/7
4:09:48 [1] 78/4
4:29:13 [3] 29/25
30/4 31/3
4:29:17 [1] 31/5
4:29:18 [1] 32/25

5

5 o'clock [2] 52/21
66/1

5.01 [1] 52/14

5.09 [1] 95/17

5.13 [3] 94/17 94/19
95/20

5.14 [2] 94/19 94/19
5.15 [5] 93/21 93/23
94/4 94/4 94/21

5.19 [1] 95/1

5.20 [1] 95/22

5.22 [3] 16/23 94/9
95/9

5.25[1] 95/4

50 [1] 12/2

59 [4] 35/3 35/3 35/7
35/9

5:29:09 [1] 29/21

6

6.26 [2] 83/9 84/6
60 [2] 12/7 95/16
65 [2] 57/6 95/19

8
80 [1] 95/21

9

9.1 [1] 65/11
90 [3] 12/20 93/22
93/23

999 [2] 17/21 69/3
999 call [1] 78/10

A

ability [2] 65/14
65/18

able [11] 4/7 6/20
10/3 24/2 40/7 40/8
42/6 68/20 76/24
82/20 90/14

about [51] 2/10 2/15
4/17 6/1 9/5 15/11
22/5 23/12 24/20 29/1
34/11 34/20 35/22
39/20 40/21 42/14
43/23 44/20 47/21
47/24 49/13 53/20
55/22 55/25 56/8

57/13 58/11 60/13
60/23 61/11 62/18
64/18 66/5 68/7 69/15
74/8 77/17 79/15
83/10 83/13 83/18
83/18 84/9 84/15
85/18 85/23 86/1 86/4
86/16 87/3 93/23
above [2] 94/18
95/20

absolutely [8] 24/2
24/14 31/2 39/22 40/5
42/4 60/14 71/21
abstractions [1]
54/11

ACC [3] 53/1063/3
65/25

ACC Griffin [1] 53/10
access [3] 2/16 2/17
59/5

accident [1] 19/15
accordance [1]

31/13

account [2] 7/4 73/2
accounts [3] 7/4 73/3
74/13

accredited [1] 61/19
acronyms [1] 58/15
across [6] 17/6 19/12
43/11 44/7 51/11 52/3
Act [1] 30/12

actions [4] 19/10
23/6 34/3 74/17
activate [3] 7/3 73/1
74/13

activated [6] 30/5
32/14 32/19 44/11
44/12 45/11

actual [2] 20/16
96/16

actually [6] 73/17
81/3 84/17 85/11
95/17 99/8

add [1] 39/18

added [1] 67/24
adding [1] 41/19
addition [1] 51/20
additional [5] 41/13
61/13 67/16 67/22
67/24

address [3] 70/20
72/12 85/24
addresses [2] 65/11
93/20

Adjournment [1]
100/2

administer [1] 77/7
administering [1]
56/21

advice [2] 61/24
65/19

AEP [1] 61/4
affirmed [2] 50/6
101/11

AFO [1] 60/20

AFOs [9] 57/25 59/23

63/7 67/1 67/10 81/12
81/12 98/11 99/8
after [12] 11/3 14/14
16/7 17/21 34/4 3417
35/13 36/10 43/20
51/7 83/7 86/10
again [37] 7/15 10/12
12/7 12/7 12/15 13/5
15/2517/3 17/7 17/10
19/8 20/15 28/4 30/4
30/13 31/5 32/22 34/6
34/6 34/9 38/4 63/12
67/6 73/12 75/22
75/23 77/3 78/15
91/16 91/17 91/22
92/20 94/20 95/4
95/18 95/22 98/7

age [1] 91/20

ago [1] 32/11

agree [11] 23/13
27/24 28/7 29/17 30/2
31/9 31/13 32/16
33/21 80/7 86/6
agreed [1] 91/6

Ah [1] 16/12

aid [20] 8/11 20/19
46/1 46/3 56/18 56/20
56/22 76/14 76/15
76/2177/7 78/1 80/17
84/21 87/8 90/3 90/7
96/20 96/22 96/23
aide [4] 74/7 74/10
74/11 74/14

air [4] 47/22 79/8
79/16 80/4

airwave [5] 2/9 3/8
4/3 28/15 49/5
airwaves [3] 43/12
44/7 48/7

albeit [1] 53/15
alerted [2] 2/1 2/4

all [39] 3/14 3/21

12/8 12/18 13/10 18/3
21/16 26/5 26/17
26/24 28/23 29/6
29/21 33/5 34/14
37/13 39/8 43/16
44/23 47/7 52/25 56/1
58/6 64/17 64/18
68/20 71/19 80/14
84/8 84/15 86/20
95/25 96/17 97/6
97/14 98/22 99/9
99/10 99/23

alleged [1] 70/6
alleyways [10] 11/12
13/14 13/15 39/3 39/7
39/8 39/14 40/8 42/9
47/9

allowed [1] 6/19
alluded [2] 90/18
99/20

almost [1] 64/2
alone [3] 3/10 55/18
55/21

along [3] 26/12 27/9
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A

along... [1] 76/22
already [15] 6/1 8/18
10/10 22/22 24/19
27/7 28/8 28/18 33/1
41/18 64/12 67/17
68/5 69/4 89/21
also [24] 13/1529/22
42/21 49/1 5117
51/21 52/18 55/15
58/8 60/24 61/4 62/4
68/15 68/17 68/18
68/24 79/8 79/24
83/20 92/9 94/1 95/22
99/7 99/10
alternative [2] 92/17
92/18
Although [1] 56/17
always [4] 60/20 69/1
83/22 83/25
am [14] 1/2 2/1 25/25
26/2 49/25 50/1 50/3
53/24 54/15 54/23
79/22 94/19 94/19
94/19
ambulance [10]
56/22 69/8 78/7 78/12
78/22 79/8 79/15
79/16 79/24 80/4
amongst [1] 64/8
amount [3] 19/21
22/12 41/1
animals [1] 59/12
Ann's [1] 2/13
another [8] 2/15 6/6
8/25 36/13 79/21 84/5
92/22 95/15
answer [2] 82/19
85/4
answers [1] 71/19
any [54] 2/17 3/57/7
9/11 9/11 9/23 10/12
10/23 12/17 13/25
15/9 15/12 17/16
17/16 18/1 20/10 21/8
21/12 22/8 22/12
23/12 25/13 28/17
35/19 37/15 37/22
38/10 38/11 38/12
44/25 45/21 47/13
47/25 48/11 48/17
48/23 48/24 54/23
55/11 55/22 61/22
64/4 64/20 67/4 72/18
73/5 78/22 82/4 82/6
86/2 96/7 96/20 97/5
98/17
anybody [5] 9/3
10/12 17/13 38/15
39117
Anyone [1] 87/21
anything [9] 14/1
39/19 40/9 44/9 44/20
47/14 47/23 48/17
90/6

anywhere [1] 46/16
APP [3] 24/7 64/24
65/1
appear [3] 46/5 79/25
82/6
appearance [1] 61/2
appeared [3] 18/8
78/10 78/22
appears [3] 8/17
34/12 59/14
applied [1] 66/8
appreciate [2] 12/23
66/8
apprehend [1] 44/5
appropriate [16] 3/6
30/25 35/11 59/8
61/23 63/2 65/19
66/18 67/1 67/3 67/13
71/13 72/5 98/14
98/16 99/22
approval [4] 30/18
30/20 30/23 60/1
approximately [3]
16/7 52/21 83/9
are [68] 3/54/7 6/16
8/10 10/18 13/14
14/25 18/19 21/16
23/16 26/6 26/10
27/14 29/6 29/12
29/15 29/21 36/22
39/3 51/10 51/18 53/9
54/2 54/7 54/8 56/1
56/18 57/9 58/6 59/12
59/13 60/10 60/23
60/25 61/13 62/4 63/1
63/17 63/22 64/16
64/22 66/8 68/20
68/20 69/21 71/15
71119 72/21 72/21
73/18 74/11 74/17
74/22 76/14 76/15
79/17 80/16 80/18
83/23 90/13 90/14
92/25 93/20 94/10
95/9 96/17 99/7 99/9
area [25] 2/12 9/5 9/8
11/11 13/4 13/6 13/6
13/13 15/11 15/12
15/16 15/23 20/7
20/11 22/16 38/15
38/23 39/1 42/7 43/2
4717 47117 49117
51/12 58/20
areas [3] 11/17 12/13
16/1
aren't [3] 39/4 71/16
74/3
arises [1] 35/7
arm [4] 58/12 83/15
84/10 85/12
armed [33] 17/16
57/16 57/23 59/8
61/22 62/12 64/24
65/3 65/10 65/12 76/6
76/11 77/3 80/12
80/25 81/8 81/14

82/17 83/24 85/7
85/18 85/19 86/3 86/9
86/20 87/4 87/15
89/11 89/25 90/5 90/9
97/20 98/6
arming [2] 70/14
90/19
around [23] 1/25 6/8
6/16 7/22 11/9 12/24
13/4 13/17 14/25
16/23 17/17 29/1
38/23 49/17 52/14
60/16 66/1 77/9 80/21
87/19 88/7 88/9 94/4
arrest [2] 79/5 79/7
arrested [1] 52/15
arrival [2] 74/17
79/14
arrive [1] 34/12
arrived [12] 8/15
8/23 11/5 37/23 40/21
79/3 79/4 79/6 79/7
79/7 79/8 80/5
arrives [1] 80/16
arriving [2] 79/15
79/16
Artemis [1] 18/22
article [2] 92/6 92/8
article 2 [1] 92/6
articulating [2] 78/18
9117
ARV [7] 56/19 60/15
76/12 77/5 82/4 82/21
95/6
ARVs [16] 17/16
56/14 56/20 56/23
81/9 81/12 81/25
82/15 82/22 82/24
82/25 92/1 95/25
96/11 97/6 98/1
as [111]
ascertain [1] 19/14
aside [1] 97/1
ask [15] 21/24 26/8
26/14 28/12 29/13
30/13 34/11 35/22
53/20 53/24 56/5 56/8
57/13 68/7 90/14
asked [6] 9/7 22/5
37125 47/24 78/16
83/9
ASP [1] 41/6
aspects [1] 55/17
assess [1] 64/13
assessing [1] 81/3
assessment [7]
70/14 70/17 70/18
71/1971/22 71/25
87/23
assessments [1]
71/6
assist [26] 3/17 3/22
4/7 8/21 13/3 14/5
16/12 16/20 32/21
53/12 56/23 57/15
60/3 65/3 70/8 70/24

73/9 75/20 76/8 78/11
80/8 81/21 88/20 90/4
90/15 95/24
assistance [6] 2/19
5/4 5/18 9/9 9/23 17/8
Assistant [1] 52/10
assisted [1] 20/19
associated [1] 59/25
assume [4] 76/2 89/1
89/7 93/5
assumption [6]

78/15 88/16 89/6
91/14 91/18 93/2

at [245]

attached [2] 14/22
14/23

attack [7] 19/17
37/14 56/17 82/14
84/1 92/21 95/8
attacked [2] 94/21
95/19

attacks [9] 16/5 18/2
83/7 93/21 94/6 95/13
95/25 96/16 97/7
attempt [2] 29/16
93/3

attempted [3] 20/1
88/17 93/9
attempting [3] 30/11
33/1 46/20

attempts [1] 19/1
attend [9] 7/3 8/10
8/12 37/4 56/20 69/9
73/174/1276/19
attendance [4] 16/8
37/13 39/21 86/19
attended [5] 8/8 8/9
49/11 79/13 79/18
attendees [1] 86/16
attending [4] 41/17
71114 74/1 74/11
audibility [1] 34/4
audible [1] 34/8
audibly [1] 31/8
audio [14] 4/23 4/25
6/6 6/7 7/19 7/21
10/17 24/16 24/17
25/4 25/10 75/14
75/15 75/24

author [1] 87/1
authorisation [7]
59/23 60/1 60/9 61/12
62/25 77/18 80/25
authorisations [1]
60/7

authorise [7] 58/21
63/18 63/25 64/9
64/10 65/5 70/4
authorised [23] 6/23
6/25 33/2 58/22 58/24
58/25 60/6 60/10
61/10 61/18 61/22
63/1 63/8 63/19 65/22
66/11 67/7 67/9 69/25
70/16 71/18 98/12
98/21

authorising [6] 59/2
64/6 66/25 67/8 81/7
98/10

authority [40] 30/18
56/9 56/16 57/23
57124 57/25 58/3
58/12 60/5 60/17
60/21 61/17 62/1
62/10 62/15 64/2
64/19 76/1 76/6 76/9
77/3 77/8 80/12 83/15
84/10 84/18 84/20
85/8 85/12 85/18
85/19 86/3 87/4 87/15
88/14 89/11 90/9
90/20 97/13 97/18
availability [1] 17/6
available [14] 14/17
15/5 35/11 41/2 54/6
58/20 61/13 64/14
65/16 65/19 65/25
66/2 66/18 81/10
average [1] 76/23
awaiting [1] 39/16
aware [30] 5/14 6/16
6/17 6/24 7/13 9/20
10/21 15/2 15/22
17/13 17/16 20/10
20/13 23/9 23/19 24/4
24/23 27/19 27/23
28/9 29/11 30/16
34/20 35/4 37/19
38/10 38/11 42/20
48/11 54/23
awareness [1] 73/24
away [5] 13/7 41/16
67/18 78/23 91/23

B

back [30] 5/20 6/21
8/25 10/4 14/13 14/15
18/25 24/15 35/16
35/21 36/20 37/1
37/16 38/20 47/5
60/10 61/1 61/14
64/12 68/3 78/3 84/23
84/24 85/16 85/21
92/17 93/11 96/1
98/23 99/15

bag [2] 3/21 76/16
bar [3] 59/14 63/20
64/11

base [4] 94/11 95/23
96/1 98/23

based [9] 45/12 51/5
81/25 87/15 89/9
91/18 93/6 96/15
97/23

basic [1] 22/23
baton [2] 41/6 61/4
be [108]

became [2] 6/24 80/2
because [52] 3/2
17/4 19/23 20/5 20/6
24/11 24/20 25/5
25/18 26/18 28/12
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B

because... [41] 28/15
28/17 29/9 29/16 30/8
31/18 31/25 32/22
33/2 33/14 34/2 36/5
36/7 38/13 39/6 40/4
41/23 42/24 42/25
43/1 44/6 48/4 48/13
48/15 54/6 54/11 66/3
66/9 68/24 69/2 70/25
71/2 71/10 74/1 80/3
84/19 85/13 91/10
96/25 97/23 99/19
become [1] 6/2
becomes [3] 23/20
31/19 43/4

been [76] 2/2 2/6
6/17 10/11 11/9 14/6
14/17 14/20 16/18
16/21 18/23 19/23
20/5 20/13 22/5 26/11
28/7 29/1 29/6 32/24
33/21 33/23 33/23
35/1 37/14 43/15
44/13 47/14 47/18
48/2 55/3 55/9 58/23
59/19 59/25 62/22
62/25 63/2 63/14
63/15 65/23 66/6 66/6
67/6 67/7 67/9 67/11
67/16 68/19 68/21
68/25 69/3 69/4 71/24
72/176/19 77/15 78/2
78/20 85/8 86/3 88/11
88/14 90/13 91/6
92/16 92/22 93/12
94/11 97/12 97/14
97/24 98/2 98/12 99/2
99/2

Beeston [1] 15/18
before [17] 6/4 11/9
18/24 24/12 24/18
25/6 25/13 26/6 32/3
33/9 35/20 35/23
38/12 55/24 74/25
93/16 93/17

Beggs [4] 25/12
40/12 40/13 101/8
begin [1] 94/16
beginning [3] 6/1
75/18 98/5

behalf [1] 21/24
behaved [1] 21/8
behind [6] 22/2 26/6
29/15 44/2 46/21 76/8
being [27] 7/16 10/7
22/8 24/14 25/13 34/5
36/7 39/20 43/11
48/10 48/11 52/24
53/4 54/5 55/25 64/24
71/4 76/10 77/8 78/13
83/14 84/8 84/9 85/10
87/19 89/20 97/4
belief [3] 1/1550/14
90/19

believe [14] 9/1
12/19 13/12 15/10
16/22 17/15 17/24
23/19 31/18 31/20
33/4 34/9 45/4 62/18
believed [2] 18/14
22/11

believes [2] 23/9
57/9

belonged [1] 86/24
below [2] 66/14
71/19

Ben [1] 78/25

bent [1] 46/19
Berry [5] 62/568/10
73/11 74/6 75/18
best [10] 1/1512/13
13/7 16/14 18/21 19/9
41/12 42/9 50/13
58/17

better [3] 16/1 18/6
66/21

between [11] 2/21
18/1 20/8 57/23 58/3
60/5 71/17 75/16
79/22 81/19 84/7
big [3] 4/16 20/6 43/2
Birkett [2] 16/23
43/21

bit [6] 13/17 18/10
44/18 74/7 88/6 92/17
bits [2] 61/8 89/17
black [6] 3/13 3/14
3/20 3/21 3/21 4/12
Blake [6] 1/3 1/8
25/22 50/7 101/5
101/12

bleep [1] 28/19
blocked [1] 47/9
blocked-off [1] 47/9
blockers [1] 13/15
blocking [1] 41/20
blocks [1] 49/5
blue [14] 8/23 27/7
27/16 28/10 29/11
29/22 31/7 31/21
32/14 32/19 37/8
42/15 42/18 44/17
blues [1] 45/16
blurred [1] 26/11
body [3] 73/1 74/13
80/15

body-worn [3] 73/1
74/13 80/15

bold [2] 90/8 90/12
boot [1] 58/13

both [13] 6/19 26/11
44/6 46/3 51/24 52/5
54/13 55/9 62/3 62/6
76/24 76/24 79/23
bottom [6] 3/19 8/24
11/20 65/10 94/17
95/1

Boulevard [1] 13/20
boundaries [1] 35/5
Bower [1] 94/15

box [8] 12/2 12/20
61/1 94/17 94/18
94/18 94/25 95/2
boxes [3] 94/9 95/3
95/20

brake [1] 44/12
break [4] 24/18 26/1
49/25 50/2
breakdown [1] 22/15
breaking [1] 25/19
Bridgford [1] 2/14
briefly [3] 22/4 27/3
38/22

bring [7] 3/17 53/21
57/3 79/1 79/10 79/12
93/18

bringing [1] 21/9
broadened [1] 13/9
broadly [2] 43/11
86/18

bronze [3] 9/20 55/17
55/20

brought [1] 56/11
brutal [1] 37/14
brutally [1] 43/21
build [1] 3/14

bulky [1] 77/8
burden [3] 66/11
67/16 67/20

Burton [3] 27/14 29/7
33/22

bus [1] 18/12

busy [9] 3/2 3/4
39/16 48/4 48/6 48/7
48/11 48/13 90/2
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button [3] 28/18
48/21 49/4
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C/l[1] 86/13

cadre [1] 55/8

call [19] 1/4 2/17
5/16 24/11 50/4 52/19
52/19 52/23 53/17
54/19 57/7 59/18
68/25 69/3 69/10
69/17 74/22 78/10
89/19

call-takers [1] 74/22
called [9] 52/13
52/20 57/15 60/21
61/2 61/4 69/5 78/16
82/25

caller [3] 4/15 4/16
5718

calls [7] 17/21 74/23
74/24 89/9 89/17
89/18 93/6

callsign [1] 5/2
cam [2] 26/21 26/22
came [5] 2/9 3/25 6/4
18/9 78/10

can [134]

can't [17] 2/23 6/12
6/18 6/257/12 7/15

7/17 13/16 14/8 14/12
19/20 36/12 39/9 61/8
76/1 78/14 83/24
cannot [1] 4/16
capability [5] 64/15
76/25 83/24 84/21
92/2

capability-wise [1]
76/25

capacity [2] 52/22
52/22

capture [1] 91/24
captured [2] 24/11
25/20

car [17] 6/18 9/4
11/14 13/10 13/11
15/3 20/18 23/15
38/20 39/22 39/25
40/7 41/20 58/14 61/9
61/9 61/14

carbine [1] 61/2
cardiac [2] 79/5 79/6
carried [3] 20/9
37/19 60/19

carry [11] 8/12 28/5
48/1 56/19 58/10
58/13 60/15 60/21
60/24 76/15 76/17
carrying [4] 8/5 12/8
14/14 49/10

cars [1] 39/9
Cartwright [7] 21/17
21/22 21/23 26/3
34/18 43/17 101/6
case [5] 46/12 52/3
54/10 59/18 64/10
Cathedral [1] 15/11
cause [3] 32/15
84/17 85/11

caused [1] 44/21
CCTV [5] 7/6 14/1
14/18 73/4 94/3
ceased [1] 45/21
central [1] 20/8
centre [16] 5/7 9/1
10/14 16/15 17/10
38/20 82/3 82/5 82/9
82/11 95/17 95/18
96/14 96/15 96/17
97/4

certain [2] 6/20 68/13
certainly [9] 25/14
26/24 27/4 33/22
35/19 55/20 58/7
75/10 80/15

cetera [3] 19/16
39/10 47/22

Ch [1] 69/24

Chair [6] 1/4 21/16
47/3 50/4 99/21 101/9
challenge [2] 87/7
87/19

change [2] 71/6 81/5
changed [4] 19/11
71/3 81/5 97/24
changing [1] 96/24

channel [9] 2/18 2/19
2/24 3/4 17/20 48/14
48/14 48/23 48/24
channels [1] 2/21
charge [1] 96/6
chart [1] 8/17

check [4] 15/5 40/7
40/8 49/8

checked [1] 25/12
chief [9] 50/4 50/6
50/8 52/10 54/8 54/12
58/19 86/23 101/11
choose [1] 13/23
chronologically [1]
69/20

circumstance [2]
70/571/21
circumstances [10]
9/15 30/13 38/23
39/18 59/1 59/20
61/21 65/16 72/3
72/22

city [23] 5/7 5/12
5/24 9/1 10/14 16/15
17/7 17/10 17/11
22/12 38/20 82/3 82/4
82/9 82/11 95/17
95/18 96/14 96/15
96/17 97/4 98/24 99/5
clarify [2] 52/1 52/17
clarity [1] 35/8

clear [13] 22/14
22/19 24/2 24/14 28/7
28/20 28/24 29/10
30/8 32/2 34/2 37/13
71/24

clearance [1] 47/22
clearly [1] 71/11
Clifton [1] 5/12

clips [2] 7/19 75/2
close [9] 10/23 10/24
11/4 11/8 12/10 12/11
12/24 13/8 26/7
closer [2] 6/13 56/6
clothing [1] 3/14
Coates [3] 94/2
94/21 95/19

code [1] 68/12
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collision [8] 16/19
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33/12 35/20 36/10
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commander [17]
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confirm [2] 1/14
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considerably [1]

12/4

consideration [2]
82/7 87/15
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considers [1] 63/17
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contact [10] 22/1
25/7 28/13 28/14
28/24 29/14 30/14
32/5 32/7 33/8
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70/9
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continue [10] 5/16
23/18 31/15 33/2 33/5
41/22 61/16 66/21
94/10 99/23
continued [3] 15/20
19/11 34/7
continues [3] 23/10
73/16 84/6
continuing [2] 29/15
32/3

continuously [2]
19/23 64/2
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89/12 90/10

control [47] 7/24
9/16 14/21 15/14 16/9
16/14 19/6 19/7 24/13
24/15 24/15 25/7
28/14 28/14 28/25
29/14 30/14 30/19
30/20 30/23 32/2 32/6
32/7 32/18 32/25 33/9
35/14 35/15 36/13
36/19 39/14 45/24
51/5 53/19 53/21
53/25 54/2 54/5 54/9
54/14 68/22 69/12
69/14 74/21 86/22
96/6 99/14

controlling [1] 68/18
convenience [1] 24/8
convenient [1] 25/17
conversation [2]
75/16 80/22
coordinated [1]

38/10

coordinating [2]
17/13 97/9
coordination [6] 9/16
51/1567/24 97/19
97/20 99/18

copied [1] 71/9
copy [2] 70/1071/2
cordon [1] 9/2

core [1] 40/17
corner [4] 11/20
12/24 19/19 20/2
correct [88] 1/11

1/21 2/3 5/8 5/10 8/3
8/16 12/6 13/1 15/6
18/18 20/21 21/3
21/14 22/9 22/17 23/1
23/2 23/14 23/25 24/1
24/5 25/2 25/3 26/20
26/23 27/1 27/2 27/14
27/15 27/17 27/21
27/25 28/11 28/22
29/8 30/3 30/7 30/12
31/10 31/12 33/20
36/6 37/5 37/8 37/21
37/24 38/9 39/5 39/23
40/6 40/10 40/16
40/23 41/9 42/8 42/16
43/8 43/13 44/8 44/19
45/3 45/20 46/2 46/11
47/8 47/11 50/10
50/11 50/18 50/21
51/6 51/9 51/22 51/23
52/8 52/11 52/12 53/8
55/5 59/17 61/5 63/4
63/11 72/23 78/8 78/9
81/15

correctly [1] 44/24
could [47] 3/17 6/22
8/7 8/13 9/3 11/19
12/14 14/11 19/14
22/13 28/5 33/24
34/13 34/14 35/2 37/9
41/22 44/21 47/19
53/19 53/21 56/10
56/23 57/3 57/5 57/6
64/4 65/9 68/15 68/19
69/19 71/13 71/21
77/277/25 79/11
80/22 82/25 83/5
84/22 85/13 92/22
92/25 93/18 94/14
94/15 95/15

couldn't [5] 8/24
28/15 63/23 68/13
91/5

counter [2] 26/9
26/15

counterfactual [1]
46/19

country [1] 52/4
county [3] 2/13 56/15
81/23

couple [3] 7/1 11/7
18/24

course [17] 4/96/13
23/23 23/24 23/25
34/24 43/20 45/9 55/4
55/6 55/7 55/8 55/13
69/22 81/9 82/2 83/4
cover [3] 2/20 38/15
54/7

covering [4] 2/13
56/14 82/23 96/14
created [1] 89/20
crew [3] 79/3 79/7
79/15

crewed [3] 3/11
30/17 40/5

crime [3] 13/7 37/15
74/5

criminal [1] 21/10
criteria [6] 58/23
59/24 64/22 70/14
70/1590/19

cross [3] 7/9 73/8
73/16

currently [1] 92/25
cut [4] 11/13 49/1
49/2 49/4
cut-throughs [1]
11/13
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D13 [2] 90/3 90/7
dangerous [4] 39/24
59/7 59/13 87/25
dark [3] 6/3 49/13
49/19

dash [2] 26/21 26/22
dated [2] 1/10 50/9
DAVID [2] 50/6
101/11

day [6] 42/25 53/13
54/1 54/1 54/2 91/20
daylight [1] 49/16
daytime [1] 54/3
dead [1] 57/9

deal [8] 22/4 24/10
35/6 36/12 38/22
55/14 72/17 76/18
dealing [2] 62/16
86/1

dealings [1] 42/12
Dean [3] 1/51/7
101/4

debrief [4] 83/12
84/4 86/8 88/2
debriefs [1] 83/10
December [1] 50/9
December 2025 [1]
50/9

decided [2] 15/25
70/14

decision [6] 59/24
88/7 88/10 89/14 91/9

99/2

decisions [1] 62/14
declared [3] 62/21
66/3 84/8

dedicated [2] 47/20
66/22

deemed [1] 23/5
deeply [2] 76/14
76/14

definitely [2] 91/5
96/19

definition [2] 23/4
64/3

degree [1] 97/10
degrees [1] 28/5
deliberate [6] 17/23
17/23 19/1 19117
24/24 43/25
deliberately [2] 24/21
30/15

department [1] 86/25
depending [1] 61/20
depends [1] 65/15
deploy [7] 57/23
57/25 58/4 60/6 63/18
80/25 82/10
deployed [2] 70/8
98/2

deploying [1] 71/17
deployment [28]
58/21 58/24 59/2 59/7
59/23 59/25 60/9
61/17 61/23 62/12
63/7 63/25 64/6 65/12
67/167/467/967/10
69/21 69/24 70/5
70/16 81/7 98/11
98/13 98/17 99/11
99/12

Derby [1] 15/12
describe [3] 19/8
60/12 86/17
described [7] 3/13
8/20 22/7 27/22 40/15
41/14 64/20
describing [1] 89/12
description [19] 3/20
4/1 4/8 4/9 4/10 4/11
4/20 6/13 6/17 7/25
8/1 18/6 18/13 27/19
28/8 29/4 32/19 43/11
87/25

descriptions [2] 3/22
4477

desk [1] 62/4
despite [1] 31/21
destruction [1] 59/12
detail [4] 43/23 78/10
78/12 82/19

detain [1] 19/13
determining [1]
63/18

Develop [1] 72/20
device [1] 60/24
devices [1] 48/1

DG [2] 89/2 93/4
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did [50] 2/15 2/20
2/24 2/25 3/24 4/5
4/15 5/13 9/11 9/16
10/2 10/3 13/23 14/13
15/12 16/17 17/9 18/1
19/2 19/4 28/14 28/24
32/5 33/16 35/25
36/16 37/4 37/17
37/22 38/1 38/14
38/16 41/4 42/17
43/24 44/4 45/11
45/19 46/3 47/6 48/9
56/15 71/10 82/3
85/15 88/4 92/18 96/2
97/5 98/4

didn't [20] 10/3 11/1
15/13 19/16 19/25
20/6 21/11 24/24
31/20 37/8 37/15
42/24 43/23 43/25
47/20 66/2 66/9 82/10
90/21 96/20
difference [3] 57/22
58/3 85/20

different [4] 15/17
36/9 36/9 91/10
difficult [1] 97/23
difficulties [1] 54/23
difficulty [1] 56/7
directed [9] 9/14
22/15 38/7 38/14
44/10 47/6 47/25 48/3
73/23

directing [2] 96/7
98/21

direction [13] 10/13
13/21 36/19 38/4
39/17 68/23 69/16
94/20 95/2 95/5 95/10
95/12 99/4

directly [4] 5/20
27/23 34/5 34/21
disagree [7] 29/20
31/16 31/17 31/17
85/20 86/5 86/6
disagreement [1]
90/18

discharged [1] 46/16
disciplinary [1] 21/9
discuss [1] 38/14
discussed [3] 64/13
77/6 83/16
discussion [15] 9/11
38/12 76/577/15
77/25 80/11 87/3
89/11 90/9 90/13
90/16 90/17 98/4 98/5
98/8

disengage [1] 56/24
dispatch [1] 75/3
dispatched [3] 57/11
58/2 68/6

dispatcher [3] 9/17
35/15 74/25

dispatchers [7]
73/2574/3 74/8 74/10
74/14 74/15 74/20
dispatching [2]

57/13 58/3

displayed [1] 29/22
dispute [1] 23/12
distinguish [1] 60/5
DIV [2] 89/21 89/24
divided [1] 48/8

DM [2] 86/13 87/5

do [65] 4/4 4/7 4/20
8/4 9/6 10/3 10/7
10/23 13/7 13/10
17/19 17/21 20/5
25/23 33/24 34/24
38/1 38/14 40/20
44/22 45/16 46/20
46/22 47/21 48/22
49/9 49/18 52/16
56/19 58/17 64/13
69/1 70/4 71/15 71/21
72/3 74/20 75/7 76/13
76/18 76/22 76/24
77/13 78/2 81/4 83/24
83/25 84/2 85/5 86/4
86/10 88/1 88/8 89/23
91/3 91/8 92/12 92/15
93/11 96/1 97/13
97/16 97/19 99/4
99/15

doctor [2] 79/8 79/16
doctrine [1] 55/25
document [8] 20/23
23/3 58/11 64/21 65/9
79/12 93/17 93/19
does [7] 47/19 60/8
60/9 65/3 81/2 92/11
93/7

doesn't [6] 5/24 82/6
83/24 92/8 92/10 97/8
dog [1] 89/25

doing [11] 10/6 17/19
29/11 30/8 30/9 32/17
39/11 42/9 67/17
74/15 84/21
domestic [2] 92/20
92/23
domestic-related [1]
92/20

don't [51] 3/22 3/25
4/3 4/22 9/25 101
10/5 10/12 10/22
12/11 12/19 13/5
13/12 13/12 13/24
14/3 14/15 15/10
17/1517/18 17/24
17/24 19/7 19/16
19/17 20/12 20/15
23/12 29/3 30/20
30/22 32/13 33/4
33/17 34/9 36/4 36/21
49/3 52/17 68/11
68/13 78/14 78/17
78/21 79/1 81/4 82/19
84/19 86/17 93/13
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done [12] 12/12
31/11 39/12 41/12
46/18 47/13 55/15
55/24 56/2 67/21
69/11 83/2

dot [1] 13/2

dots [2] 12/22 13/18
double [2] 41/25
83/14

down [29] 3/7 7/1
8/24 9/3 10/25 11/2
11/4 11/8 11/14 13/16
16/4 18/9 20/4 25/19
33/22 39/9 40/7 40/8
41/22 43/23 65/9 72/2
7715 78/4 81/22 82/5
84/13 93/24 97/4
drive [2] 19/13 44/18
driven [2] 24/21 34/5
driver [14] 22/23
22/24 22/25 23/5 23/6
23/8 23/9 23/15 23/19
43/10 43/15 44/6
44/10 45/5

driving [5] 14/25 23/7|
26/7 43/18 49/17
drone [3] 47/12
47/15 47/22

drove [4] 10/25 11/2
11/4 11/8

drunk [1] 19/14

due [7] 2/6 3/1 69/22
78/7 81/9 82/2 83/4
during [7] 2/20 4/9
4/10 41/10 53/4 53/13
93/20

duties [3] 45/2 46/17
67/19

duty [10] 40/17 44/4
51/7 53/4 53/16 53/23
56/14 79/6 82/22
86/20

E

each [6] 39/8 54/6
81/13 81/14 84/9
89/12

earlier [12] 4/17
63/20 68/16 71/3
76/10 77/6 83/17
85/23 88/12 90/18
96/10 97/12

early [16] 6/16 7/5
7/97/13 29/10 29/13
3712 49/12 52/24
70/11 73/4 73/7 73/15
73/20 75/9 97/17
easier [1] 58/5
ector [1] 69/24

ed [1] 93/3

effect [1] 37/25
effective [1] 66/16
effectively [7] 22/6
23/16 23/17 48/21
51/7 51/18 65/14

either [8] 13/6 14/22
44/20 56/23 66/13
67/11 69/10 86/22
element [2] 42/22
55/20

else [10] 2/5 48/21
48/22 54/4 67/21
68/14 71/1 84/3 88/25
90/6

elsewhere [2] 41/21
82/8

email [1] 14/23
EMAS [10] 68/9
68/21 68/22 68/23
69/4 69/14 78/5 78/16
79/1 79/3
emergency [3] 56/1
69/7 69/8

employed [1] 72/22
en [2] 57/12 68/6

en route [2] 57/12
68/6

enabled [3] 46/10
63/22 64/7

end [1] 75/1

ended [1] 84/3
enforced [2] 33/19
33/24

engine [3] 14/10
18/22 18/24

engine's [1] 18/23
enhanced [2] 76/15
90/7

enquiries [2] 7/6 73/4
ensure [4] 58/19 67/1
70/13 98/14

ensures [2] 51/17
56/1

entire [1] 56/15
entirely [1] 99/21
entries [1] 7/1

entry [7] 4/14 68/7
70/3 88/2 89/16 90/8
94/17

environment [1]
65/20

envisage [1] 84/16
equipment [11] 41/4
56/20 60/13 60/16
61/8 76/22 76/25 77/9
80/2 96/20 96/22
equipment-wise [1]
76/25

equipped [1] 76/13
eration [1] 84/8
ervations [2] 73/7
73/15

especially [1] 43/1
essence [2] 54/15
81/24

essential [1] 42/2
essentially [18]

23/15 24/7 24/12
24/19 25/18 30/9 38/8
39/6 53/9 61/13 67/16
67/22 69/2 69/16

73/20 77/12 95/5
95/11

establish [1] 66/10
established [2] 66/17
68/5

estate [1] 39/6

et [3] 19/16 39/10
47/22

et cetera [3] 19/16
39/10 47/22

ETA[1] 78/6

evade [1] 91/24
even [10] 12/9 27/23
29/10 29/13 29/14
41/23 80/4 84/20
87/18 89/20

evening [14] 1/22 4/9
4/10 51/22 52/10 53/7
54/21 54/25 62/1
63/14 65/22 82/21
86/21 99/14

event [1] 78/22
events [1] 37/2
eventually [1] 43/10
ever [6] 14/1519/17
47/13 82/22 84/18
85/11

every [3] 45/4 64/7
92/3

everybody [3] 14/23
54/6 86/17

everyone [2] 90/2
90/2

everything [1] 77/5
everywhere [1] 36/3
evidence [13] 28/23
29/18 35/11 35/17
41/16 42/11 49/24
72/19 74/5 83/4 96/10
97/17 98/6

exact [3] 19/21 29/3
63/23

exactly [5] 2/23
14/12 17/19 69/7
78/17

example [15] 8/9
9/24 13/2 13/20 14/1
26/6 38/16 54/3 63/15
68/1 69/9 82/9 82/25
97/16 98/9

exercise [1] 65/20
expand [1] 87/21
expect [5] 36/5 45/11
69/4 73/25 99/10
expectation [2]
53/1591/23
expected [6] 9/14
9/18 45/13 48/2 48/5
54/16

expeditious [3] 70/12
7114 71/23
experience [10] 42/6
44/16 45/12 45/15
47/17 54/5 77/4 91/19
91/22 92/21
expertise [1] 80/2
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explain [1] 58/2
explaining [1] 90/21
exposed [2] 98/24
99/5

exposure [1] 76/12
expressing [1] 85/7
extent [3] 74/576/5
82/20

extra [4] 48/8 58/9
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fact [15] 2/1 3/1
12/22 32/7 35/17 36/7
36/7 44/22 45/19 71/5
79/4 82/7 83/17 85/14
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factors [1] 63/17
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failing [1] 31/19
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familiar [1] 57/18

far [7] 5/13 14/6
20/10 32/18 37/16
76/23 81/10

fast [1] 32/23
FCR [1] 69/24

feed [1] 64/18

feel [2] 84/12 84/13

feeling [1] 5/15

felt [4] 3/3 15/19 48/9
83/12

female [2] 46/4 46/4

few [9] 8/18 29/25
29/25 53/20 54/22
83/6 83/10 94/8 95/20
FIM [6] 35/14 52/1
54/8 54/12 76/11
82/23

final [3] 20/23 49/8
63/5
Finally [1] 59/11

find [2] 45/13 48/9

findings [1] 21/5

fine [1] 10/11

finishes [1] 49/24

firearm [1] 59/6

firearms [72] 33/15
33/23 48/17 51/21
52/2 52/9 53/1 53/4
53/6 53/14 55/6 55/7
55/8 56/9 56/15 57/11
57/12 57/14 57/24
58/1 58/3 58/4 58/6
58/10 58/22 58/24
60/6 60/16 60/17
61/18 61/19 61/20
62/21 63/1 63/19
63/25 64/7 64/19
65/13 65/24 66/4 66/7

66/20 66/22 66/23
67/25 68/5 68/6 69/21
77/13 77/17 80/1
80/22 80/23 80/24
81/7 86/23 86/24
87/18 87/20 88/7
88/14 89/3 89/4 90/20
90/24 91/12 93/15
93/20 94/15 97/13
98/21
fires [2] 61/3 61/5
first [48] 4/11 4/20
6/4 8/11 9/9 10/25
11/2 11/13 12/10 16/7
16/12 17/22 18/5
18/14 19/13 20/19
22/4 25/7 26/5 26/17
27/6 28/24 30/18
34/14 45/23 46/1 46/3
56/9 56/18 56/20
56/21 76/14 76/15
76/21 77/7 78/1 78/10
79/3 79/15 80/17
84/21 87/8 90/3 90/7
95/8 96/20 96/22
96/23

FIS [5] 68/9 68/18
72/2578/5 78/15
FISs [1] 54/13
five [6] 25/21 25/23
41/23 45/12 54/7
54/19
five-years' [1] 41/23
flashing [2] 27/16
29/12
fled [1] 711
fleeing [1] 91/25
floor [1] 46/4
focus [4] 15/15 46/10
56/25 90/3
focused [3] 92/15
93/8 93/12
focuses [1] 55/18
focusing [1] 90/6
follow [5] 23/10 24/3
35/13 45/21 46/22
followed [5] 10/15
19/19 21/18 21/19
86/9
following [5] 21/1
35/16 35/21 36/19
58/25
foot [1] 41/22
footage [19] 24/13
24/16 24/17 25/19
25/20 26/5 26/8 26/14
26/18 28/1 33/5 34/12
36/7 36/9 36/17 43/17
44/11 74/13 80/15
force [11] 7/1 39/14
51/2 51/10 51/12
51/20 54/9 58/20
68/10 77/12 80/25
forced [1] 33/18
forces [2] 52/4 83/1
forgive [2] 39/12 46/7

forma [2] 70/10
73/13

formal [4] 22/8 64/22
97/19 97/20

formed [1] 70/25
formulating [1] 64/17
forth [1] 42/9
forward [2] 23/21
26/15

found [6] 11/18 20/24
21/12 40/2 57/16 68/4
four [2] 30/1 30/6
four seconds [2]

30/1 30/6

Friday [1] 1/1

front [5] 1/9 42/25
50/9 50/22 93/14
frustration [2] 84/9
85/7

frustrations [1]

85/16

fulfil [1] 59/14

full [2] 58/16 83/11
function [1] 65/21
functions [1] 65/15
further [5] 8/11 41/22
44/18 78/4 81/22
Furthermore [1]
56/22

furthest [1] 9/2
future [3] 83/12
83/19 92/12

G

gardens [1] 40/9
gathered [1] 36/2
gave [4] 22/14 48/14
84/4 92/12

Gavin [1] 68/10
general [5] 2/11
69/21 72/21 89/11
90/9

generally [2] 47/24
72/21

generate [1] 74/24
gentleman [1] 46/10
get [19] 5/16 8/24
13/7 13/11 26/16
27/10 28/15 28/24
31/8 38/17 38/18
44/18 47/21 48/11
48/21 59/18 69/22
7716 77/9

gets [1] 76/20
getting [3] 39/25 44/7
48/9

give [8] 62/1 63/23
64/19 77/1 79/2 82/3
83/4 92/3

given [18] 18/19
36/18 54/1 61/18
62/10 70/6 77/3 77/18
80/22 82/7 85/8 91/19
91/19 91/20 92/20
92/21 93/13 97/18
gives [1] 78/5

giving [4] 10/12
58/12 80/13 80/17
Glock [1] 60/17

go [38] 2/19 5/4 6/21
8/13 12/7 12/20 13/16
14/1517/3 17/8 17/9
17/14 22/20 24/9 25/2
34/14 34/23 34/24
35/2 39/9 46/6 57/5
57/6 57/15 57/24 68/3
69/19 78/3 82/19 84/2
85/13 85/15 86/4 87/3
93/17 94/18 95/2
96/21

Goddard [3] 93/22
94/5 94/9

goes [4] 33/12 34/21
59/22 85/25

going [56] 2/20 4/23
5/6 7/19 9/3 9/17
11/17 15/20 16/5 20/4
22/7 22/10 22/11
22/18 25/18 26/4
26/14 27/4 29/9 29/16
29/23 29/24 30/4 31/3
31/25 32/20 32/22
32/25 34/6 34/18
35/17 38/17 44/1
44/10 44/15 46/20
56/8 58/15 58/18
60/23 61/16 65/8 68/3
68/4 69/19 71/16 83/5
84/2 84/18 85/12
85/21 90/14 94/10
96/21 97/22 99/21
gold [2] 52/19 52/23
gone [11] 12/12
12/14 22/11 22/13
88/16 88/17 89/6
91/15 93/2 93/3 93/9
good [6] 1/4 21/24
36/25 76/12 76/12
86/4

got [15] 5/17 9/1 9/4
10/13 13/12 25/1
35/25 38/17 38/20
48/19 60/24 83/20
84/16 85/10 92/6
Graham [2] 80/16
95/16

grant [1] 62/25
granted [2] 84/10
97/12

granting [4] 56/15
57/23 60/5 76/9
grateful [1] 25/24
greater [1] 35/8
green [3] 12/22 13/2
19/11

Gregory [1] 13/20
Griffin [5] 52/10
52/18 53/10 63/3
65/25

ground [3] 9/21
55/16 55/20

group [1] 48/9

guidance [4] 10/5
10/13 24/7 64/9
guided [1] 64/22
gun [1] 61/3

H

had [83] 2/2 2/6 5/15
5/16 6/18 8/4 9/7
12/21 14/17 16/18
16/19 19/23 22/25
23/24 23/24 24/3 24/3
24/21 26/25 27/5 2717
28/8 30/15 32/14 33/1
33/14 33/23 35/22
37/14 37/25 39/12
40/24 41/10 41/18
41/18 41/23 43/15
43/20 45/4 45/24 46/8
47/12 47/13 47/14
49/14 53/9 53/12
54/24 62/5 62/21
62/25 63/9 63/15
65/22 66/11 67/6 67/6
69/10 69/11 70/25
7416 76/12 77/11
77/2578/2 78/16 80/4
80/9 81/24 81/25 82/5
84/14 84/21 90/20
91/15 92/16 93/14
97/12 97/24 97/24
98/12 98/19 99/2
hadn't [4] 19/15 66/3
85/8 91/15

half [3] 9/6 16/7
65/10

halfway [3] 13/16
86/16 93/24

Hallam [2] 80/16
95/16

hand [8] 11/20 12/21
50/24 68/12 94/16
94/25 95/3 95/4
handcuffs [1] 41/6
handedly [1] 31/1
handgun [1] 60/18
handlers [1] 54/19
hands [2] 9/4 38/19
happen [5] 42/1 58/9
61/10 66/9 96/2
happened [7] 33/1
45/24 53/12 66/11
67/6 95/8 98/19
happening.' [1] 84/3
harm [3] 84/17 85/11
85/13

has [17] 1/13 21/17
31/11 34/12 35/1 36/4
36/13 50/12 59/2 59/5
59/25 61/2 69/3 76/19
81/4 84/3 85/10
hasn't [1] 36/12

hats [1] 77/11

have [164]

haven't [3] 42/17
69/1 71/2

having [3] 56/6 65/15

(32) explain - having



H

having... [1] 71/18
he [49] 9/22 9/23
10/1 10/3 19/4 19/11
19/14 19/15 20/2 20/4
20/6 20/6 25/14 28/9
30/15 31/11 31/22
34/7 35/20 36/12
43/20 44/15 46/5 46/5
46/18 52/13 52/13
52/14 52/19 66/2 76/1
83/4 83/8 83/9 84/4
84/6 84/6 84/25 85/1
85/3 85/4 85/5 85/15
87/22 88/4 88/11
88/13 88/18 89/7
he'd [1] 31/20

he's [11] 26/7 29/11
29/12 32/15 35/18
85/7 85/18 88/13
88/13 89/5 91/16
head [2] 83/25 86/23
heading [16] 24/22
24/25 94/20 95/2 95/5
95/9 95/10 95/20
95/25 96/3 96/12
96/18 96/18 97/6
97/14 98/2

hear [5] 5/1 7/23 11/1
37/17 45/18

heard [21] 2/10 2/15
5/3 6/11 9/10 15/11
15/13 16/8 16/12
16/14 19/6 24/20
37/16 42/14 48/7
55/24 65/25 75/2
75/20 87/10 96/19
hearing [8] 4/11 6/25
14/3 17/20 17/24
17/24 19/17 25/22
heated [2] 90/13
90/16

heavily [2] 96/23
96/23

hell [2] 20/16 46/19
help [2] 2/4 34/13
helped [1] 47/23
helpful [3] 13/4 52/17
60/12

helping [1] 8/20
here [7] 36/12 58/18
61/11 64/3 66/11
78/18 82/13

high [2] 63/24 76/21
highly [1] 98/21

him [18] 22/2 23/16
29/16 41/11 44/13
45/13 46/21 46/22
46/22 52/21 66/3
68/11 68/19 77/25
83/13 83/16 84/12
88/4

hip [1] 60/19

his [14] 29/19 31/21
52/14 52/22 52/22

52/24 68/13 83/6 85/7
85/10 85/16 85/16
86/6 90/24

hit [2] 16/23 20/9

hm [5] 10/20 11/6
12/1 12/3 32/12

hold [2] 51/24 52/5
Holdaway [1] 78/25
home [1] 53/17
hoodie [4] 3/15 4/12
4/12 5/9

hoped [1] 9/15
Hopedale [7] 10/23
10/24 11/4 11/8 12/10
12/11 38/24

horrific [2] 40/21
44/22

hour [1] 16/7

hours [2] 37/2 53/13
house [2] 19/20 20/2
houses [1] 40/9

how [23] 2/4 2/25
2/25 4/16 6/1 7/15
10/7 14/18 17/9 38/16
46/21 48/4 48/7 48/13
54/21 55/22 69/7 69/8
71/24 81/9 81/16
83/25 93/17
However [2] 54/10
56/16

hundreds [1] 13/14
hypothesis [4] 91/21
92/16 92/22 93/12
hypothetically [1]
66/9

| activated [1] 44/11

| agree [1] 86/6

lall [1] 84/8

l also [1] 68/15

| appreciate [2]
12/23 66/8

| arrived [2] 8/23
37/23

lask [3] 21/24 30/13
56/5

| asked [1] 83/9

I assume [1] 76/2

| attempted [1] 20/1

| believe [3] 16/22
23/19 31/18

| believed [1] 22/11

| called [1] 52/20

I came [1] 18/9

I can [6] 17/12 26/8
47/5 50/24 70/4 98/7

I can't [10] 6/12 6/18
6/257/127/157/17
14/8 14/12 76/1 78/14

I could [3] 9/377/2
77125

I couldn't [5] 8/24
28/15 63/23 68/13
91/5

| definitely [1] 91/5

| did [4] 2/24 56/15
71/1092/18

I didn't [7] 19/16
19/25 24/24 31/20
37/15 43/25 82/10

| discussed [1] 83/16
I do[2] 17/19 34/24
| don't [28] 3/25 4/3
9/25 10/5 10/12 10/22
12/11 13/5 14/15
17/18 17/24 17/24
19/7 19/16 19/17
20/15 23/12 29/3
30/20 36/4 36/21
52/17 68/11 68/13
78/14 78/17 78/21
93/13

| drove [2] 10/25 11/2
| ever [1] 14/15

| feel [1] 84/13

| felt [3] 3/3 15/19
83/12

| followed [1] 19/19
| found [1] 40/2

I got[2] 13/12 83/20
I had [5] 5/156/18
62/5 76/12 93/14

I hadn't [1] 66/3

| have [8] 35/24 41/6
47/16 61/10 70/13
76/11 83/16 97/10

I heard [3] 15/13
16/14 37/16

Il imagine [1] 36/3

I just [10] 7/16 9/9
15/20 28/20 29/23
35/4 37/8 66/10 79/10
99/1

| knew [5] 9/17 17/4
48/15 83/11 91/25

I know [8] 10/10
11/12 17111 2117
24/18 80/16 90/23
96/22

Ileft [2] 11/2 38/19

| liked [1] 22/10

I look [1] 91/10

I made [1] 41/21

| make [1] 78/15

I mean [6] 59/18
64/17 77/21 96/10
98/24 99/12

| mentioned [3] 71/3
76/10 83/20

I need [1] 81/4

I never [1] 46/18

| offered [1] 17/7

l only [1] 43/1

| parked [1] 8/25

| please [2] 1/4 50/4
| press [1] 28/18

| pretty [1] 48/14

I put [2] 19/20 37/23
I read [1] 58/1

| remember [3] 4/11
10/24 18/6

I respond [1] 76/3

I right [1] 79/22

I said [2] 71/23 91/14
I saw [2] 29/1 29/5

I say [3] 25/5 80/4
99/12

I secured [1] 11/10

| stated [3] 83/13
83/22 84/10

I still [1] 4/1

I suspect [1] 90/25

| take [5] 37/1 69/13
71/14 75/21 75/25

I then [1] 84/12

I think [33] 3/1 4/10
6/3 11/4 12/11 12/14
13/8 14/7 20/18 22/22
23/23 25/1 25/21
26/17 27/19 32/5
40/22 47/24 49/13
49/14 49/20 49/24
52/21 54/4 55/24
75/18 75/21 75/25
86/12 88/13 93/13
95/9 96/3

I thought [2] 70/6
90/21

I took [1] 11/13

I tried [1] 60/12

l understood [1]
48/20

l usually [1] 2/7

| want [13] 22/4
24/10 24/13 28/12
29/13 34/11 35/22
53/20 55/2 57/13
57/22 68/7 93/15

| wanted [4] 56/20
71/11 82/12 92/1

I was [17] 5/12 5/15
15/2 16/22 19/23
22/10 22/24 24/23
29/16 34/9 37/15
39/16 42/20 55/20
83/17 92/24 99/20

I wasn't [3] 38/11
39/16 92/23

I went [4] 2/23 5/20
46/5 84/15

| were [2] 63/25 64/5
I will [4] 24/18 25/18
25/22 99/6

I wonder [1] 34/13

| would [34] 4/2 5/18
8/6 9/159/18 14/19
29/3 29/20 31/16
31/24 32/17 34/9 36/5
37/17 41/1 41/12 43/3
45/13 48/5 48/18 52/3
53/5 54/19 64/6 64/19
73/24 74/14 80/6
82/22 82/23 85/20
96/5 99/7 99/10

| wouldn't [6] 6/20
10/3 22/10 36/5 67/20
73/25

I'd [11] 3/17 6/6
20/23 24/5 32/19
49/14 53/24 56/25
68/23 75/21 77/23

I'll [5] 35/6 36/15
58/17 63/5 79/2

I'm [49] 4/23 7/19
11/17 16/5 22/18 25/5
25/17 25/22 25/24
26/4 26/14 29/9 30/4
30/11 31/3 31/25
32/22 34/6 34/18
34/19 35/17 38/17
44/1 49/8 56/6 56/8
58/18 60/4 61/16
64/18 65/8 68/3 68/11
68/12 72/6 72/8 75/22
78/17 81/3 82/23 83/5
85/6 85/21 91/11
91/17 96/4 96/4 96/4
99/21

I've [22] 5/17 11/11
12/12 13/5 14/11
17/10 26/21 38/17
54/4 55/15 55/24 56/2
70/10 70/14 71/23
78/1 79/14 80/14
91/13 92/6 96/19 97/1
I/1 [2] 88/19 88/20

lan [3] 94/2 94/21
95/19

ideal [1] 33/23
identify [2] 26/17
29/23

identity [1] 64/15
ideo [1] 7/3

ie [1] 32/19

ief [1] 69/24

if [104]

ignition [1] 14/9
ignored [2] 32/16
34/8

ignores [1] 23/16
ignoring [2] 29/18
31/21

llkeston [25] 3/27/16
8/15 8/24 11/11 11/21
12/512/8 14/14 14/15
17/5 18/2 22/6 37/4
37124 43/15 49/18
56/13 62/18 81/16
81/24 81/25 82/14
96/11 96/12

likeston Road [25]
3/27/16 8/15 8/24
11/11 11/21 12/5 12/8
14/14 14/15 17/5 18/2
22/6 37/4 37/24 43/15
49/18 56/13 62/18
81/16 81/24 81/25
82/14 96/11 96/12
image [6] 14/17
14/18 14/19 14/22
15/2 15/4

imagine [3] 4/2 36/3
41/2
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immediate [3] 47/23
59/5 92/9
immediately [5] 22/1
34/4 41/2 45/21 58/20
implemented [1]

60/2

important [4] 32/18
66/16 77/15 80/3
impressive [1] 76/14
incident [59] 2/2 2/9
3/2 3/103/18 7/2 9/18
11/24 15/13 15/19
16/15 16/25 17/517/7
17/8 17/22 18/2 18/15
19/13 20/17 26/19
48/16 49/15 51/2
51/10 51/20 54/9
56/13 57/4 57/5 61/21
62/11 62/17 62/19
62/21 62/24 64/4 64/7
64/17 66/4 68/3 68/10
69/15 69/20 70/11
70/12 71/11 74/1
74/18 74/25 76/19
77/12 81/22 82/3
82/12 86/10 89/20
92/20 92/23
incidents [9] 51/11
51/17 53/12 55/22
56/2 62/7 62/9 65/11
65/12

include [1] 3/23
includes [1] 21/25
including [3] 3/15
83/17 89/21
inconsistency [1]
7117

incorrect [2] 24/23
34/12

indeed [2] 44/16
76/20

indicate [2] 44/9
88/24

indicated [1] 24/5
indicates [1] 23/6
indication [2] 21/7
44/14

individual [2] 3/7
80/24

individuals [2] 46/3
92/1

information [26] 3/25
5/13 5/16 5/17 8/5
32/18 34/21 35/1 36/2
36/4 36/6 48/10 48/12
48/16 48/19 63/15
64/14 66/5 66/15
73/10 74/23 78/18
81/5 88/21 88/22
97/25
information/intellige
nce [1] 64/14
informed [5] 3/9 5/6
62/11 78/5 78/13

initial [15] 12/9 19/24
20/3 41/17 52/2 55/7
61/17 62/1 62/9 62/15
65/12 66/20 84/7
85/22 87/23

initially [8] 48/4
49/11 52/13 57/1
66/15 76/4 84/10
89/17

initiated [2] 41/10
42/5

initiative [12] 11/15
12/15 15/25 17/3 38/1
38/2 38/5 38/6 40/15
40/18 40/25 44/2
injured [2] 76/20 92/1
input [1] 35/20
inputted [1] 73/9
inputting [1] 74/23
Insp [1] 69/24
inspector [11] 9/20
10/6 50/5 50/6 50/8
50/20 54/8 54/12
55/21 76/11 101/11
Inspector Shaw [2]
9/20 10/6

instance [1] 14/19
instigated [2] 67/2
98/15

instinct [1] 40/19
instincts [1] 85/17
instruction [3] 35/13
36/21 68/21
instructions [1] 75/5
instructor [1] 86/23
insufficient [1] 92/12
intelligence [7] 64/14
65/17 72/20 81/6
88/21 88/22 97/25
intended [1] 91/16
intending [1] 5/19
intense [1] 17/4
intent [5] 64/15 84/16
85/10 87/25 91/24
intention [6] 18/12
19/3 19/12 19/24 23/8
46/14

interjected [1] 84/13
interpret [1] 68/20
intervened [1] 46/8
intervention [1]
80/14

into [13] 1/22 11/19
14/11 20/7 23/3 33/12
34/5 34/16 48/8 51/1
64/19 82/11 82/19
investigation [5]
20/24 21/2 21/5 21/7
21113

investigations [1]
34/20

involve [2] 37/22
57/15

involved [9] 7/17
8/22 18/14 22/6 47/14
47/14 52/13 52/25

96/23

involvement [1] 37/1
involves [1] 51/14
involving [7] 16/15
17/22 35/19 54/24
59/19 63/16 64/4
IOPC [11] 20/24 21/1
21/11 26/25 27/22
30/15 34/11 34/20
35/23 36/16 44/24
IOPC correctly [1]
44/24

IOPC investigations
[1] 34/20

IOPC report [2]

35/23 36/16
IO0PC0000004 [3]
20/25 34/14 34/16
IPC [1] 26/20

is [231]

isn't [5] 36/11 39/7
84/1 84/2 98/22
issue [6] 25/13 80/12
87/4 90/13 90/16
93/15

issues [2] 26/13 77/4
issuing [1] 56/9

it [247]

it's [76] 2/13 3/6 3/7
3/18 4/4 4/23 6/6 7/20
7/22 10/4 13/17 24/11
24/14 24/17 24/18
25/1 25/4 25/6 27/3
28/23 29/10 32/20
34/2 39/1 39/6 40/19
42/2 43/1 46/24 47/22
52/5 56/25 57/5 58/15
59/14 60/18 61/3 61/5
61/6 61/12 63/21 64/3
66/2 68/17 68/21
68/24 69/13 69/16
70/11 70/13 71/2 74/5
74/12 74/14 75/23
76/2 78/11 78/14
78/15 80/6 81/3 81/4
84/19 86/16 87/18
87/24 88/3 88/4 88/6
89/3 91/11 93/23
95/17 97/23 98/21
991

ITFC [4] 55/13 55/15
58/12 62/3

ITFCs [2] 62/4 62/6
its [4] 23/11 34/13
45/5 791

itself [2] 10/9 59/20

J

JESIP [3] 55/24
55/25 56/3

job [7] 10/4 14/24
40/4 40/19 76/10
87/18 87/20

John [1] 68/15

join [2] 3/7 40/19
joined [3] 1/17 40/20

50/16

JS [1] 87/13
judgement [1] 30/25
July [2] 86/12 93/7
July 2023 [1] 93/7
junction [3] 18/10
18/11 20/6
junctions [1] 43/2
June [7] 1/22 1/22
37/2 49/12 51/2 54/15
57/4
just [65] 2/21 4/23
5/3 5/16 7/16 7/19
8/23 9/9 10/13 11/10
12/12 12/15 13/9 14/8
14/11 15/20 22/7
22/14 23/21 26/4 26/6
26/16 27/9 27/13
28/19 28/20 29/9
29/23 32/8 34/18 35/2
35/4 35/6 37/8 38/2
38/6 38/17 38/20
38/22 47/5 48/1 49/8
53/24 56/6 58/5 63/5
64/22 66/10 69/19
69/22 70/3 70/12 71/3
71/22 79/10 79/15
83/5 84/1 84/19 86/17
89/18 92/8 92/23 97/1
99/1
justify [1] 21/9

K

keep [4] 35/4 35/21
36/19 41/16

kill [4] 46/20 84/17
85/11 85/15

kind [8] 6/17 18/19
45/21 46/7 64/9 73/23
84/14 98/8

kinds [3] 72/22 86/18
98/4

knew [9] 9/17 10/9
17/4 38/23 44/20 47/7
48/15 83/11 91/25
knife [9] 4/16 4/16
4/18 59/19 63/16
63/22 64/4 64/7 84/19
knife-enabled [2]
63/22 64/7

know [42] 2/25 4/3
10/510/10 11/12
16/23 17/9 17/11
19/16 21/17 24/18
24/24 25/19 28/13
30/1 36/4 41/25 43/20
43/23 43/25 46/12
47/12 52/17 53/6
63/21 63/24 69/2 69/9
7112 72/4 78/14
78/17 78/21 80/16
82/2 84/1 90/23 92/7
94/2 96/22 97/7 99/11
knowledge [5] 1/15
12/13 33/15 50/13
65/16

knows [1] 23/15

L

lane [1] 18/12
laptops [1] 74/2
large [6] 36/3 37/6
37120 79/17 79/23
88/24

larger [1] 94/18

last [1] 93/17

later [5] 4/21 9/19
32/8 75/14 82/3
latter [1] 75/19
launcher [1] 61/4
lead [3] 52/19 52/23
7917

leads [2] 39/8 79/5
learning [2] 21/11
2112

least [2] 45/7 76/16
leave [1] 54/11
leaving [1] 97/22
led [1] 11/11

left [17] 9/3 11/2
11/20 12/21 18/11
18/12 38/19 41/2
45/14 48/1 62/5 94/16
95/3 95/4 97/5 98/24
99/5

left-hand [5] 11/20
12/21 94/16 95/3 95/4
leg [1] 60/19

less [5] 3/3 61/6 80/2
80/3 97/13

let [1] 84/12

let's [2] 28/23 33/5
lethal [4] 59/6 59/15
61/6 64/5

level [4] 56/18 56/19
67/24 76/21

levels [1] 53/9
liaising [1] 39/13

life [4] 56/21 77/2
80/14 92/6
life-saving [2] 77/2
80/14

light [7] 6/1 6/1 6/2
44/17 47/1 49/9 49/18
lights [18] 8/23 19/11
19/23 19/25 20/9 27/7
27/16 28/10 29/12
29/22 31/7 31/21
32/14 32/19 37/8
42/15 42/18 44/12
like [12] 3/3 3/17 6/6
13/17 14/1 15/19 18/8
20/23 40/9 53/24
56/25 80/19

liked [3] 22/7 22/8
22/10

likely [12] 4/4 8/14
14/10 16/20 17/23
29/7 67/7 67/13 68/24
93/14 93/16 97/13
line [2] 9/22 69/13
lines [1] 73/18
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linger [1] 13/6
linked [1] 39/9
list [1] 8/8
listen [2] 6/19 75/22
listened [2] 32/10
36/17
literally [1] 64/6
little [8] 39/3 44/18
47/19 54/19 56/6 78/4
89/17 93/12
lives [1] 56/17
load [1] 77/8
loading [1] 60/18
local [2] 20/11 89/24
Locate [3] 7/7 72/17
73/6
locating [1] 86/1
location [9] 11/21
14/7 17/17 27/10
36/20 64/16 91/19
95/18 95/22
location' [1] 35/16
locations [2] 12/18
99/13
locked [1] 60/25
log [6] 14/22 39/19
58/1 69/20 69/23
78/11
logs [2] 15/7 74/25
long [6] 6/4 11/12
13/6 38/16 39/1 91/13
longer [1] 71/15
look [14] 3/19 8/17
22/16 27/3 28/2 42/9
56/24 64/3 72/2 81/6
91/10 92/18 94/25
95/19
looked [3] 27/23
46/21 93/19
looking [14] 14/8
22/7 47/18 61/25
64/15 75/25 76/2
84/24 85/16 92/24
93/11 94/16 99/4
99/15
looks [1] 90/12
loose [1] 39/25
lot [13] 9/17 13/14
13/15 13/19 13/20
14/25 15/11 15/15
20/16 54/2 58/15
63/22 90/23
lots [6] 11/12 39/6
47/9 60/15 64/24
92/24
louder [1] 56/5
low [12] 59/14 63/20
63/21 64/10 70/19
70/20 70/21 70/22
70/23 70/24 71/5
7119
lower [1] 54/20
lunch [1] 93/17
lying [1] 57/8

Ma'am [3] 35/2 35/8
49/23
machine [1] 61/3
made [17] 15/2 19/1
25/7 28/13 29/14
30/14 32/2 33/8 41/21
74/24 77/5 85/19 89/1
89/7 93/5 97/16 99/3
main [4] 64/24 83/21
91/21 93/10
major [3] 13/19 55/22
56/2
make [11] 18/1 28/8
32/5 42/19 42/19
42/21 62/14 69/17
76/1 78/15 97/5
makes [1] 22/19
making [2] 24/20
52/14
male [5] 3/14 3/21
4/12 4/12 46/5
man [3] 38/10 38/17
39/24
managed [3] 10/7
10/11 51/18
management [2]
51/11 54/17
manager [10] 9/22
51/2 51/10 51/20
54/14 68/17 68/18
77/12 78/16 86/22
managers [3] 54/5
54/10 55/4
manner [2] 21/8 23/7
manoeuvre [4] 28/2
28/9 28/10 31/7
Mansfield [1] 95/10
many [11] 5/22 7/15
37/9 37/10 39/8 41/2
42/6 54/21 79/19 81/9
81/16
map [6] 11/17 11/19
12/23 14/8 95/15 97/4
maps [1] 97/2
March [1] 1/1
Marcin [1] 33/13
Market [1] 20/4
mask [5] 3/15 3/23
3/24 3/24 4/5
massive [1] 17/6
matched [2] 43/11
44/6
matching [1] 18/13
Mather [6] 35/14 36/8
36/15 50/5 50/6
101/11
Mather's [1] 35/18
matter [1] 68/17
matters [1] 53/1
maximise [2] 41/14
72114
may [23] 14/6 21/8
22/11 25/17 37/1
42/17 45/5 46/5 46/12

57/15 58/5 59/3 66/21
77/14 78/19 78/19
79/20 90/12 93/11
94/11 95/22 97/21
98/2
maybe [2] 47/1 54/22
maze [1] 13/17
me [17] 5/4 6/19 7/24
9/5 18/12 32/17 39/12
46/7 58/2 62/4 64/14
81/2 86/22 87/24
90/20 91/11 93/14
mean [14] 14/9 57/14
59/18 60/9 64/17
68/23 69/13 74/20
77/21 83/24 88/4
96/10 98/24 99/12
means [2] 12/9 88/20
meant [1] 90/4
medical [3] 76/16
80/1 80/10
medium [1] 3/14
meeting [1] 91/1
member [6] 24/21
46/7 69/10 69/11
69/12 75/1
members [3] 44/16
45/15 74/24
memoire [4] 74/7
74/10 74/11 74/14
mention [2] 3/24 4/5
mentioned [7] 63/20
68/16 71/3 76/10
83/20 90/23 97/11
message [15] 6/9
6/11 7/24 9/10 11/9
17/25 19/6 19/7 19/18
37/17 42/14 73/23
75/14 79/5 87/10
messages [4] 10/18
17/21 20/16 48/19
met [6] 58/23 59/20
59/25 63/14 70/15
90/20
metal [2] 18/8 61/5
microphone [1] 56/6
middle [1] 57/8
might [8] 43/4 46/21
57/14 57/14 64/21
68/14 85/19 99/22
Miller [5] 21/25 33/13
34/3 35/20 36/10
Milton [7] 17/2 18/9
19/24 24/22 24/25
25/1 42/15
mind [1] 75/10
minimise [7] 72/10
72/1172/13 72/15
85/23 85/23 85/24
minimum [1] 82/22
minute [6] 9/6 75/14
78/6 78/8 78/23 79/4
minutes [7] 11/7
25/21 25/23 47/21
79/23 80/3 90/12
Mm [6] 10/20 11/6

12/1 12/3 15/24 32/12
Mm-hm [5] 10/20
11/6 12/1 12/3 32/12
mmm [1] 84/12
mobile [1] 14/21
Model [2] 88/7 88/10
Models [1] 89/14
Moloney [5] 21/18
21/20 36/24 40/15
101/7
moment [7] 27/13
29/9 30/4 32/10 80/18
80/21 99/22
moments [1] 18/24
month [1] 86/13
more [15] 7/19 29/25
32/18 43/4 45/9 54/2
54/22 58/22 77/15
80/11 82/23 94/14
96/23 97/18 97/20
morning [10] 1/4 2/7
21/24 36/25 46/17
49/12 51/2 52/14
65/23 84/5
most [6] 45/15 51/7
52/3 52/25 66/18
93/14
mounted [1] 20/7
move [18] 16/5 22/18
23/3 23/21 27/4 27/9
28/1 29/24 31/3 31/4
31/5 34/16 55/2 65/8
81/8 93/16 94/8 99/21
moved [2] 26/15
48/15
movement [1] 28/4
moving [2] 14/9
32/23
Mr[16] 1/3 1/8 21/18
21/20 25/12 25/22
36/24 40/12 40/13
40/15 50/7 52/18
101/5101/7 101/8
101/12
Mr Beggs [4] 25/12
40/12 40/13 101/8
Mr Blake [6] 1/3 1/8
25/22 50/7 101/5
101/12
Mr Griffin [1] 52/18

Mr Moloney [5] 21/18

21/20 36/24 40/15
101/7

Ms [7] 21/17 21/22
21/23 26/3 34/18
43/17 101/6

Ms Cartwright [7]
21/17 21/22 21/23
26/3 34/18 43/17
101/6

much [7] 7/16 16/4
40/11 47/2 48/14
73/12 95/1
multiple [1] 87/23
murder [1] 41/25
murdered [1] 94/2

must [2] 58/19 63/8
mustn't [1] 42/1

my [69] 3/1 5/2 5/4
5/18 6/18 9/2 9/4 9/9
9/22 11/13 12/13 13/5
13/9 15/3 16/14 17/7
18/11 19/3 19/4 19/12
19/20 19/23 19/24
19/25 20/2 20/3 21/16
26/21 27/8 28/18
28/19 32/19 36/22
38/2 38/6 38/20 39/21
40/4 41/6 41/6 41/6
41/12 43/1 44/11
45/22 53/15 56/16
58/17 62/5 62/6 69/2
71/22 76/10 77/1 77/3
80/6 80/13 83/25
83/25 84/8 91/14
91/18 91/18 91/21
91/22 91/23 92/7
92/20 93/10

myself [11] 41/7
54/12 62/3 66/13
67/11 74/6 75/6 78/18
86/21 91/17 97/10

N

name [3] 8/14 74/22
86/17

names [1] 86/16
National [3] 88/7
88/9 89/14

nature [2] 39/20
61/21

navigate [1] 17/12
NDM [1] 64/18
NDMs [1] 89/13
near [3] 94/5 94/20
95/18

necessarily [2] 44/13
80/6

necessary [3] 7/8
25/22 73/6

need [16] 2/18 19/8
30/20 30/22 34/24
42/24 43/3 50/24
50/25 79/1 81/4 81/6
82/10 86/17 90/21
96/24

needed [1] 83/13
never [5] 25/1 46/12
46/15 46/18 98/4
new [2] 93/16 99/21
next [11] 8/13 22/18
24/10 25/18 26/14
29/24 29/24 76/1
79/23 86/13 94/1
NGPF0004719 [1]
6/6

NGPF0004724 [2]
75/13 75/23
NGPF0004742 [1]
10/15
NGPF0004743 [1]
10/16
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NGPF0004792 [2]
24/19 25/5
NGPF0005090 [1]
4/24

NGPF0005104 [1]
7/20

NGPF0005105 [1]
7/20

NGPF0005243 [1]
22/20
NGPF0006136 [4]
57/3 68/4 78/3 85/21
NGPF0007689 [1]
86/8

NGPF0007943 [2]
8/7 79/12
NGPF0007966 [1]
57117

NGPF0007971 [2]
3/18 6/21
NGPF0008785 [1]
11/18
NGPF0010754 [1]
93/18

night [5] 1/23 5/25
5/25 51/1 58/8

nine [1] 3/12

no [49] 2/23 3/7 5/24
6/5 9/9 9/9 9/13 12/20
18/7 19/3 21/7 22/14
22/14 23/7 26/13
28/13 29/20 33/14
33/17 35/17 36/18
38/11 38/12 39/16
39/19 39/21 40/10
41/8 41/9 41/20 41/21
43/14 43/25 44/11
44/14 48/4 50/24 55/1
62/23 71/2 77/19
77/2177/23 84/10
84/16 92/14 96/9
97/15 97/24

nobody [4] 48/22
48/25 96/14 96/15
nodded [3] 6/15
16/24 96/13
nominated [2] 52/18
52/18

non [2] 16/16 24/23
non-stop [1] 16/16
None [2] 18/3 43/16
nor [1] 56/19
normal [3] 9/15
53/24 54/1

north [18] 12/22 14/6
81/23 94/20 95/5
95/10 95/17 95/20
95/21 96/1 96/3 96/18
96/18 96/21 97/6
97/14 97/22 98/3
northerly [1] 95/2
northwards [3] 94/10
94/10 94/20

not [64] 3/8 4/15

14/15 18/16 18/20
19/1 20/11 22/25
23/24 24/2 24/3 26/22
28/14 29/12 29/14
29/17 30/13 31/11
31/22 31/24 33/2
33/18 34/7 35/17
35/19 36/16 41/2
46/22 46/24 47/22
53/4 56/18 59/25 61/3
64/3 64/10 64/19 65/5
66/2 68/11 68/12 69/5
70/1571/22 74/5
75/2576/9 77/17
78/11 78/17 78/19
80/6 80/14 80/21
83/15 84/12 84/15
85/591/3 91/9 91/11
91/17 96/4 97/21
notes [1] 88/3
nothing [2] 39/18
44/23

noticed [3] 19/15
43/9 43/10

notify [3] 53/18 69/12
69/15

notion [1] 43/14
Nottingham [3] 1/17
5/24 50/16
Nottinghamshire [5]
52/20 56/14 60/15
63/23 87/1
notwithstanding [1]
32/23

November [1] 1/10
now [32] 6/8 11/17
22/22 24/10 24/19
25/17 28/2 28/12
29/21 29/21 31/3 31/4
31/6 33/8 34/11 35/7
35/17 42/11 43/20
47/21 49/25 62/16
63/12 68/10 69/20
72/24 81/4 84/24
90/11 95/20 96/16
98/19

NPCC [2] 52/19
52/23

number [22] 1/13
8/10 15/22 17/11
21/17 37/6 37/9 37/11
40/14 54/24 56/8 57/6
63/24 74/21 79/2
79/10 79/17 79/23
80/9 80/9 93/22 93/23
number 65 [1] 57/6
number 90 [2] 93/22
93/23
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o'clock [2] 52/21
66/1

objective [1] 92/7
obligation [2] 92/6
92/8

obs [3] 7/9 73/7

73/15
observations [2]
73/21 75/9
observed [1] 44/24
obtain [3] 7/4 73/2
74/13
obtained [3] 14/18
78125 94/4
obvious [3] 40/24
42/17 44/4
obviously [4] 17/18
48/6 83/22 85/15
occasion [3] 19/2
35/22 54/12
occasions [1] 66/20
occupants [3] 70/20
72/11 85/24
occurred [1] 49/16
odd [1] 18/10
ody [1] 7/3
OFC [2] 89/1290/10
OFCs [1] 99/9
off [11] 11/11 14/10
18/23 19/25 20/2 47/9
49/1 49/2 49/4 49/21
84/2
offence [2] 21/10
45/5
offences [1] 63/22
offender [16] 3/20
5/5 5/6 15/21 37/20
38/3 38/7 40/2 44/5
64/16 70/9 83/18
83/19 84/22 88/24
91/15
offender's [1] 91/24
offenders [5] 7/9
73/7 73/16 73/21 75/9
offer [1] 5/18
offered [2] 9/9 17/7
offering [1] 5/4
officer [42] 2/17 3/7
9/4 17/4 21/8 26/4
30/17 31/25 32/23
33/14 34/6 35/12
35/13 35/14 35/18
36/8 36/8 36/11 36/13
36/15 38/19 41/21
45/2 46/24 47/5 49/2
51/7 52/20 52/25
55/16 58/20 59/2 65/3
66/25 67/3 67/8 73/25
76/24 84/5 98/10
98/16 99/20
officer's [1] 14/20
officers [88] 7/3 8/8
8/10 8/11 8/18 12/17
15/20 15/22 20/11
32/21 33/15 33/24
3716 40/17 41/17
41/18 48/17 53/23
54/24 56/18 56/19
58/4 58/6 58/7 58/8
58/19 58/22 58/24
59/3 59/8 60/6 60/15
61/18 62/12 63/1

63/19 64/1 64/7 67/25
70/5 70/7 70/7 70/22
71/6 71/11 71/12
71/16 71/18 72/14
73/1 74/4 74/16 75/3
75/4 7514 76/13 77/5
79/11 79/13 79/17
79/24 80/1 80/9 81/7
81/8 81/14 82/17 86/9
86/20 86/24 89/3 89/4
89/24 89/25 89/25
90/5 90/24 91/12
93/15 93/20 94/15
95/6 95/9 95/16 97/1
97/12 97/21 98/21
often [1] 44/18

ok [1] 83/10

Okay [4] 22/3 25/8
32/9 57/2

on [181]

on-call [2] 52/19
52/23

once [7] 19/3 26/16
40/19 48/25 49/21
77/2597/18

one [33] 11/21 171
22/14 22/14 28/17
32/8 45/2 49/8 54/13
55/14 56/9 57/10
58/22 63/5 63/17
64/24 68/16 70/4
73/20 75/10 76/20
7714 77/12 79/21 82/5
82/10 84/16 89/3 89/4
90/22 92/18 95/3 99/9
only [13] 4/11 5/16
18/11 26/21 26/22
28/17 43/1 49/3 58/25
61/3 82/19 90/11 91/3
onto [6] 2/19 3/18
48/15 48/22 56/11
57/3

Op [3] 55/15 84/8
84/15

Op Plato [1] 84/15
operation [9] 48/18
55/11 55/14 55/18
59/10 61/21 63/9
86/25 87/1
operational [5] 53/6
59/9 77/16 80/24
86/23

operations [3] 53/14
63/7 65/11

operator [2] 47/13
49/1

opinions [1] 90/18
opportunity [1] 92/4
opposite [3] 18/12
95/10 95/12

option [1] 61/7
options [4] 92/17
92/18 92/19 92/24

or [100] 2/5 2/18 2/21
2/25 3/6 4/8 4/21 6/1
7/1510/3 10/5 11/8

13/7 13/10 14/1 14/22
17/3 17/23 18/20
20/11 20/11 20/25
21/10 22/15 22/16
23/6 23/11 24/16
33/18 38/1 38/4 38/15
38/16 39/19 40/1 40/8
40/9 40/9 43/2 44/20
46/22 47/14 47/25
48/10 48/11 49/18
51/24 52/19 52/23
53/3 54/22 55/19 56/5
56/23 57/17 58/11
58/22 59/4 59/5 59/6
59/6 59/8 59/13 60/1
60/19 61/4 61/9 61/19
61/21 62/14 64/1
64/10 64/19 64/22
65/4 65/13 65/24
66/13 67/11 68/21
69/5 69/11 70/7 71/1
7416 74/10 75/6 76/20
76/20 77/14 77/17
78/19 80/2 84/5 88/16
93/2 93/9 96/14 98/1
98/1

or AEP [1] 61/4
order [1] 70/12
Ordinarily [1] 52/1
ordinary [1] 53/13
organise [1] 99/11
orientate [1] 27/11
original [1] 4/8
originally [1] 78/16
originates [1] 72/4
orn[1] 7/3

OS [4] 2/17 2/18
89/22 89/24

other [36] 12/17
20/11 24/7 32/20 39/8
39/21 41/18 46/19
54/18 55/15 55/17
55/19 59/6 60/23
60/25 64/8 67/18
68/16 69/8 72/11 75/1
77/13 81/9 81/21
82/25 84/9 85/13
85/15 85/24 89/3 89/4
89/17 90/24 92/19
95/6 99/7

others [8] 25/12
46/20 59/4 71/24
90/14 91/6 95/22
96/24

otherwise [3] 3/6
59/7 87/24

ought [2] 74/8 74/15
our [6] 74/3 83/23
83/24 84/9 88/16 93/2
ourselves [1] 27/11
out [25] 8/5 8/12 9/2
12/9 12/23 13/11
13/12 14/14 26/11
37/19 39/25 48/1
49/10 53/22 55/2
60/10 61/8 61/9 63/13
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out... [6] 64/21 72/5
76/177/6 79/13 98/6
outlined [1] 78/1
outstretches [1]
76/23

outwards [1] 13/9
over [38] 2/5 2/9 2/24
3/3 4/2 8/13 10/18
15/4 16/18 18/22 19/3
19/6 19/7 19/12 19/18
19/22 20/1 24/21 28/4
29/16 30/15 30/21
30/24 32/13 34/5
39/19 43/21 46/22
49/2 57/5 57/6 66/19
69/19 79/14 79/19
79/20 87/3 87/10
Overnight [1] 53/5
overriding [1] 92/7
oversight [1] 51/14
overspeaking [3]
16/25 62/22 62/23
own [13] 11/15 14/25
15/25 17/3 28/10
30/14 38/1 38/2 38/4
38/6 39/25 48/1 99/11
owner [1] 86/25
owns [1] 86/24

P

page [34] 3/19 3/20
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shot [1] 76/20
should [31] 1/9 17/14
31/6 32/1 32/2 32/24
34/7 38/15 38/16 50/8
52/1 53/18 58/25
61/23 62/1 62/10
62/14 67/3 71/12
73/17 76/19 77/17
82/4 82/8 82/8 88/11
88/13 90/20 96/7 98/1
98/16

shouldn't [1] 61/9
shout [1] 39/19
show [1] 26/6
shown [4] 27/6 29/24
43/17 971

shows [2] 25/6 25/15
sickness [1] 54/11
side [8] 12/21 56/7
68/12 86/22 94/16
94/25 95/3 95/4
sides [1] 26/11
Sierra [1] 5/2
sightings [1] 14/2
signage [1] 18/7
signal [1] 19/22
significant [2] 82/12
90/11

similar [3] 6/8 53/15
95/22

simply [2] 41/14 71/8
single [6] 3/11 30/17
31/1 40/5 61/3 98/19
single-crewed [2]
3/11 40/5
single-handedly [1]
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SIPP [1] 23/25

siren [5] 20/2 34/8
43/4 44/17 45/11
sirens [12] 19/20
30/2 30/5 30/5 31/4
31/8 31/21 32/15 34/4
42/24 43/1 44/11

sit [2] 53/19 75/7
situation [2] 32/3

32/24

six [7] 48/8 54/22
54/22 81/12 82/17
84/5 99/8

size [1] 76/16

skill [1] 92/2

skills [1] 76/14
sleep [1] 5/25
slightly [2] 56/5
91/10

slowly [1] 43/18
slows [1] 77/4

small [1] 60/18

so [224]

some [31] 4/2 4/4
4/23 8/5 8/11 9/1 9/16
13/11 14/13 37/23
41/18 43/17 47/1
47/13 48/4 55/19
58/13 60/12 72/4 74/4
74/8 75/2 83/12 84/7
85/20 86/4 91/6 92/19
92/22 96/19 99/6
somebody [16] 3/24
4/4 9/7 9/14 10/24
12/14 16/18 22/11
28/18 48/21 65/4
69/16 82/8 88/25 93/4
98/20

somebody's [1] 38/4
someone [6] 30/16
37125 49/4 76/19 84/3
85/10

someone's [1] 84/16
something [16] 2/5
6/24 11/8 19/2 20/13
36/11 36/13 45/19
57/1561/2 61/4 67/20
71/1 81/3 81/5 84/22
sometimes [2] 61/6
7719

somewhere [3] 4/3
44/18 54/4

soon [5] 29/5 37/23
62/11 67/2 98/15
sorry [15] 11/1 22/25
30/22 35/3 52/1 60/4
60/24 66/2 69/6 75/22
81/18 85/1 91/16
95/18 99/17

sort [7] 8/548/18
64/1 72/4 85/20 92/19
92/22

sounds [1] 94/3
source [1] 89/19
south [8] 2/13 5/12
12/4 12/8 12/9 12/12
17/11 27/20

speak [5] 2/18 28/17
48/25 49/2 56/5
speaking [3] 24/12
28/19 47/24
specialist [4] 58/9
79/5 80/1 82/12
specific [3] 55/23
59/9 60/7
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specifically [3] 10/12
13/13 60/16
speculate [1] 99/1
speculation [1] 46/24
Speeden [21] 53/7
53/10 75/17 75/21
75/25 76/5 77/16
80/11 80/15 81/2
84/24 87/13 88/1
90/19 90/23 91/3 91/7
93/22 94/5 94/9 97/10
Speeden's [2] 83/3
86/3
spinning [3] 87/24
88/5 88/6
spoke [1] 85/23
spontaneous [6]
62/7 62/9 62/17 62/24
65/11 66/3
spooked [2] 34/5
46/13
spray [1] 41/6
St [1] 2/13
stab [2] 87/16 87/23
stabbed [1] 76/20
stabbing [6] 2/2 7/2
15/21 69/4 72/25
83/14
stabbings [4] 59/19
63/16 66/6 84/7
staff [4] 56/22 69/12
75/1 89/21
staffing [1] 54/24
stage [34] 5/6 5/19
6/2 6/3 7/13 8/4 10/8
12/25 13/11 13/25
14/6 14/13 17/13 18/1
19/10 27/14 27/20
27/24 28/20 31/14
43/14 44/9 47/13 48/5
69/5 71/9 76/6 76/7
76/9 81/1 82/7 96/8
97/9 97/14
stages [2] 52/24
97117
stand [2] 55/18 55/21
stand-alone [1]
55/18
standard [5] 22/24
22/2572/3 73/12
74/17
standing [1] 60/21
star [3] 11/25 94/1
94/22
start [7] 8/5 27/4 37/1
64/14 68/4 83/7 84/20
started [8] 5/20 6/4
13/8 46/5 49/14 49/15
90/2 90/6
starting [1] 71/5
state [1] 88/3
stated [4] 83/13
83/16 83/22 84/10
statement [21] 1/10

1/25 3/13 3/23 6/14
8/20 16/6 18/16 26/20
35/18 50/9 50/13
50/22 53/22 55/3
56/10 78/25 80/7 83/4
83/6 83/17
statements [3] 26/24
27/22 30114
states [1] 31/18
station [4] 2/14 14/7
15/18 52/15
statistics [1] 63/24
statute [1] 44/25
stay [1] 16/1

step [1] 10/4
stepping [1] 92/17
stick [3] 58/16 69/23
93/15

Sticking [1] 81/8
still [12] 4/1 5/18 6/3
19/24 37/20 49/13
53/17 69/21 77/7
80/13 80/17 93/13
stop [30] 16/16 16/19
18/21 18/22 19/4 20/5
23/10 23/16 23/20
24/5 24/23 28/5 30/10
30/11 30/17 31/1 31/4
31/9 31/19 31/20
32/15 33/1 44/10
44/14 44/15 44/25
45/13 77/6 81/4 99/23
stopped [12] 14/9
15/3 19/4 19/5 20/18
24/3 25/11 29/12 32/2
33/24 45/22 49/21
stopping [2] 23/8
23/11

stops [3] 33/18 33/19
33/24

stranger [1] 84/1
Straszewskyi [2]
62/6 68/15

strategic [6] 51/14
52/9 53/3 61/19 65/13
65/24

strategy [9] 22/5 22/8
70/18 72/2 72/3 72/21
83/23 85/22 86/4
street [17] 5/23 13/16
17/2 18/9 19/25 20/3
20/4 20/19 24/22
24/25 25/1 27/14
27/20 29/7 33/10
33/22 42/15
streetlights [1] 49/20
streets [1] 47/10
strike [1] 36/17
structure [5] 67/2
67/14 98/14 98/20
99/8

structured [1] 83/11
subject [12] 21/1
23/9 56/24 61/23
70/23 72/11 72/15
72/17 76/2 76/3 85/24

86/1

subjects [1] 64/17
subsequently [1]
61/22

such [5] 15/9 46/18
51/18 59/25 74/12
suffering [1] 59/13
sufficient [6] 5/13 8/4
15/19 29/18 82/15
82/21

suggest [11] 29/10
31/25 32/17 32/22
34/6 37/18 44/1 52/3
54/19 81/6 97/25
suggesting [1] 34/25
suggestion [1] 85/19
suggests [2] 35/11
74/22

suitable [1] 65/20
summary [2] 21/4
21/5

sun [2] 6/4 49/14
supervisor [1] 69/14
Supervisors [1] 54/9
Support [1] 86/24
supported [1] 30/15
suppose [5] 59/3
59/15 68/17 71/14
747

suppose' [1] 63/13
sure [6] 34/19 37/3
41/21 42/19 49/8
68/11

survive [1] 92/4
survivor [1] 22/1
survivors [1] 21/25
suspect [3] 31/19
90/25 91/5
suspicions [1] 84/14
switch [5] 2/21 2/24
2/25 2/25 3/6
switched [1] 3/3
sworn [2] 1/7 101/4
system [1] 18/23
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tackled [1] 41/11
tactical [18] 51/14
51/21 52/2 55/6 55/7
55/8 60/2 61/20 61/23
65/13 65/19 65/24
66/7 66/20 66/22
66/23 77/13 80/23
tactics [2] 60/1 60/7
take [25] 9/7 10/4
11/17 20/23 24/18
35/18 37/1 47/5 47/19
49/25 50/24 60/10
62/13 64/5 66/23
68/23 69/13 71/14
75/21 75/25 85/21
97/11 99/6 99/10
99/19

taken [7] 14/17 14/20
61/8 61/9 63/9 67/18
80/22

takers [1] 74/22
takes [5] 25/13 47/21
67/4 98/8 98/17
taking [4] 62/12
74/23 95/13 96/16
talk [6] 18/4 60/23
70/3 83/10 83/13
85/25

talked [2] 55/25
79/15

talkgroup [17] 2/5
2/8 2/10 2/10 2/11
2/15 2/22 3/1 4/24 6/9
7/22 10/18 15/17
15/18 16/20 16/22
28/21

Talkgroup 1199 [3]
6/9 10/18 16/22
Talkgroup 5 [1]
15/18

talkgroups [6] 2/6
3/6 35/8 48/8 48/10
48/13

talking [7] 58/11
60/13 61/11 62/18
64/18 66/9 85/18
tape [5] 9/1 11/3
37/23 41/13 41/19
taser [12] 6/23 6/25
41/8 60/24 60/25
69/24 70/5 70/7 70/8
70/1571/1271/18
tasers [1] 70/16
task [2] 67/22 67/24
tasked [2] 17/2 56/24
tasks [4] 72/573/18
73/20 75/10

team [3] 54/6 54/17
84/8

teams [1] 54/7
telematics [5] 25/20
27/1 27/5 28/4 30/1
telephone [1] 53/18
tell [4] 5/3 32/18 75/3
91/5

telling [2] 32/25
74/16

ten [4] 3/12 47/21
57/10 79/23

ten minutes [1]
79/23

term [2] 61/5 67/20
terms [2] 32/7 34/19
terrible [1] 45/19
test [4] 59/15 59/20
63/13 63/13

TFC [3] 62/10 83/15
83/21

TFCs [4] 67/12 86/21
89/12 90/10

than [7] 16/10 32/18
39/21 53/17 54/20
92/16 96/24

thank [58] 1/13 1/17
3/9 3/12 4/23 5/3 6/21
7/19 8/1 8/7 13/10

15/9 16/4 16/4 18/4
18/16 20/22 21/15
21/16 21/21 22/18
23/22 24/7 25/9 25/11
25/21 25/24 26/4
26/15 34/16 36/22
36/22 40/11 47/2 47/4
49/7 49/22 49/23
49/25 50/4 50/8 50/16
50/22 52/9 56/4 56/7
56/12 57/3 57/22 63/5
63/12 65/7 72/24
73/12 75/16 89/4 95/1
99/25

that [691]

that as [1] 83/12

that 1 [9] 3/3 14/16
19/13 29/4 32/5 37/17
71/271/12 81/6

that I've [1] 14/11
that's [127]

Theatre [1] 18/10
their [28] 12/18 13/7
21/5 21/13 23/6 23/7
40/17 49/2 58/20
60/19 60/19 60/20
60/25 61/1 65/14 74/2
75/5 75/6 76/14 77/9
79/14 80/1 89/12 91/9
96/24 99/4 99/11
99/12

them [26] 17/20 18/6
24/5 35/1 47/21 49/3
53/17 53/18 56/23
58/12 60/21 65/15
69/12 69/15 76/16
76/20 78/1 83/13
91/11 91/13 92/3 96/7
96/21 97/9 99/10
99/11

theme [2] 69/21 81/8
themes [1] 81/9
themselves [2] 58/12
59/4

then [67] 5/20 6/21
7/17/20 8/7 9/5 10/15
13/8 14/4 14/13 14/13
14/21 16/5 20/2 21/11
21/18 22/18 23/16
23/17 23/20 23/21
25/14 26/6 27/9 27/18
28/1 28/5 31/4 31/13
34/1 38/3 41/22 45/12
45/23 48/19 49/21
53/10 55/2 59/22 62/7
63/2 63/18 71/15
71/18 72/2 72/16
73/16 75/1 76/2 76/3
77/8 80/8 81/6 84/12
84/13 84/20 85/25
87/13 87/21 88/25
89/10 89/16 91/23
93/4 94/8 94/17 94/25
theoretically [1] 45/9
theory [1] 93/10
there [141]
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there'd [1] 39/18
there's [22] 3/23 8/17
11/12 13/15 16/15
23/12 29/18 35/17
39/8 39/24 42/21
50/24 55/7 59/19 62/3
62/7 64/24 72/9 79/20
90/17 97/18 99/8
thereabouts [1] 84/5
thereafter [2] 77/14
77/24
therefore [3] 52/24
66/16 91/16
these [7] 10/18 72/3
72/22 74/8 90/11 95/9
971
they [69] 2/18 8/9
15/17 15/18 17/18
17/19 23/7 24/4 31/4
34/1 34/25 35/25 36/2
36/3 44/17 45/16
47/20 47/21 48/18
49/1 49/21 53/18
53/18 56/19 57/9 58/6
58/8 58/8 58/13 60/17
60/24 61/1 62/14
68/24 68/25 69/1
69/10 71/13 73/17
73/18 74/2 74/2 74/4
74/24 75/5 76/15
76/15 76/19 76/22
77/7 77/17 80/13
83/23 85/13 85/17
90/6 91/24 92/3 94/10
96/3 96/7 96/18 96/20
96/25 97/14 98/1 98/2
99/2 99/12
they'd [1] 77/8
they're [7] 10/18
58/10 74/23 76/13
76/17 91/12 95/20
they've [2] 60/24
91/16
thing [7] 22/4 24/8
32/24 44/22 46/18
49/8 77/23
things [7] 15/1 64/8
70/4 74/2 74/9 80/19
91/10
think [62] 3/1 4/4 4/7
4/10 4/20 6/3 8/6 11/4
12/11 12/14 13/8 14/7
14/15 20/18 22/22
23/12 23/23 25/1
25/21 26/17 27/19
32/5 33/15 35/25
38/17 40/22 41/23
47/24 49/13 49/14
49/20 49/24 52/13
52/21 54/4 55/24
68/11 68/13 69/13
75/18 75/21 75/25
77/13 81/2 81/4 85/5
86/12 88/13 91/8

92/12 92/15 93/11
93/13 93/13 95/9 96/3
97/13 97/16 97/19
99/1 99/4 99/15
thinking [2] 74/8
92/23
thinks [1] 88/13
third [2] 71/20 96/11
this [121]
This is [1] 7/22
those [36] 10/21
13/23 15/1 21/16 24/9
27/3 35/5 36/22 37/13
39/18 51/24 52/5
52/24 53/9 55/9 59/20
61/8 71/6 72/5 72/21
74/11 74/12 74/17
77/277/6 80/3 92/3
94/6 95/24 95/25
96/17 97/12 97/21
98/1 98/22 99/18
though [9] 13/19
24/10 37/13 41/23
74/12 83/13 89/5
90/12 92/8

thought [7] 20/4
46/18 70/6 82/4 83/25
90/21 92/12

threat [6] 70/6 70/17
70/18 70/24 71/18
71/22

three [15] 53/9 56/14
81/12 81/16 81/25
82/11 82/15 82/22
95/25 96/17 97/2 97/6
97/21 98/22 99/9
threshold [1] 63/21
through [12] 18/4
25/18 26/25 27/5
34/23 34/24 39/7
69/20 70/3 86/16 94/3
94/3

throughs [1] 11/13
time [66] 2/7 2/11 3/9
5/11 5/22 6/8 6/11
8/14 9/12 11/12 13/6
13/10 15/1 16/21
16/22 19/21 19/21
20/10 20/14 24/8 26/9
26/15 28/17 29/1
32/17 35/12 35/19
39/1 39/11 40/5 42/24
47/20 49/14 49/15
49/20 51/11 51/25
52/7 54/1 56/13 66/5
67/18 71/8 77/11
77/16 77/19 79/11
79/13 81/10 81/17
81/25 82/10 83/14
83/25 85/16 91/13
91/14 91/19 94/3 95/8
95/24 96/15 97/5 97/6
97/24 98/23

timeline [1] 34/24
times [3] 8/9 27/5
40/14

timescale [1] 36/9
timings [5] 26/25
29/3 32/8 79/3 79/19
today [6] 4/1 19/8
35/23 62/16 75/2
97117

together [6] 2/6 27/3
27/5 32/10 36/18 56/2
told [6] 4/17 22/22
24/19 35/15 35/21
36/13

tone [1] 45/18

too [4] 7/15 48/11
92/15 93/12

took [6] 9/5 11/7
11/13 86/9 94/4 98/4
top [10] 12/21 14/4
14/5 18/9 62/4 75/7
83/23 94/22 95/21
98/20

topic [2] 93/16 99/22
topics [1] 56/8
towards [12] 5/7
10/14 12/21 18/9
22/11 42/15 73/23
87/8 89/21 94/16 95/1
96/12

tracking [2] 18/23
18/25

traffic [5] 20/9 30/11
30/12 41/22 45/5
tragically [1] 41/25
trained [8] 18/17
33/18 55/3 55/9 56/18
70/7 76/15 76/18
training [23] 3/5 3/8
18/19 23/1 55/2 55/12
55/14 55/16 55/18
55/19 55/21 55/23
55/24 56/3 57/20 58/9
64/12 64/20 64/23
74/4 75/6 76/12 76/24
transfer [2] 67/4
98/17

transmissions [1]
96/19

trauma [1] 76/18
travel [3] 13/2171/13
99/4

travelled [2] 12/22
98/23

travelling [12] 3/10
5/15 13/18 42/20 43/9
74/3 81/22 82/5 90/2
90/6 94/19 95/4
treatment [1] 77/2
tree [1] 75/7

tried [2] 29/3 60/12
true [2] 1/14 50/13
try [5] 28/24 31/1
31/8 32/15 46/22
trying [2] 30/9 56/16
tube [1] 61/5

turn [15] 4/13 6/22
8/7 18/11 18/24 19/25
21/4 33/9 42/18 72/24

83/3 83/5 86/8 94/14
95/15

turned [1] 20/2
turning [1] 42/11
two [31] 7/14 7117
7/18 7/19 20/9 54/4
54/8 54/9 54/13 55/7
61/8 66/13 67/11
73/17 73/18 77/2
77/11 81/12 81/14
81/20 82/5 84/17
85/11 86/21 89/17
89/18 91/25 92/3
96/10 96/11 97/1
twos [1] 45/16
Typically [1] 54/21
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ultimate [1] 99/19
ultimately [4] 20/18
50/19 75/7 99/15
unarmed [1] 55/16
unclear [2] 25/14
48/18

unconscious [1]

46/6

under [4] 21/5 30/11
44/24 92/7

under -- you [1] 92/7
underneath [1] 70/18
understand [9] 16/17
57/22 65/4 79/22
84/19 88/4 88/8 89/23
94/11

understanding [3]
80/13 94/12 96/4
understood [4] 41/24
42/3 48/20 70/13
undertake [1] 76/13
undertaken [2] 66/17
78/2

unfortunately [1]
63/22

uniform [1] 96/25
uniformed [1] 45/2
unique [2] 1/13 79/2
unit [1] 35/15

units [2] 15/17 15/18
unknown [2] 83/18
87/25

unless [1] 61/9
unlikely [3] 10/1 17/6
98/22

unnecessarily [1]
59/13

unprotected [1] 97/5
unsure [3] 72/6 72/8
96/4

until [7] 49/25 65/25
66/22 67/4 78/12
79/16 98/17

unusual [2] 51/24
53/3

up [30] 9/7 11/3
13/19 18/25 28/4
37/23 41/19 42/9

47/19 47/22 48/8
48/14 53/14 53/20
53/25 54/16 57/3
63/12 67/13 67/17
79/12 79/16 84/3 90/8
92/25 93/18 94/8 94/9
95/9 97/22

update [1] 78/14
updated [1] 8/1
updates [1] 13/25
upon [2] 41/10 45/21
upper [4] 20/3 20/18
33/9 95/3

URN [1] 50/12

us [30] 3/17 3/22 4/7
5/3 8/21 13/3 14/5
16/12 16/20 18/4
22/22 24/19 34/13
53/12 60/3 68/20 69/1
70/3 70/24 73/9 75/20
76/8 78/11 80/8 81/21
86/18 88/20 90/4
90/15 95/24

us: [1] 2/4

us: how [1] 2/4

use [9] 32/8 4017
40/24 42/6 43/1 46/13
46/19 67/20 70/7
used [3] 30/1 32/14
34/12

useful [1] 47/18
using [6] 12/15 16/21
40/15 44/1 49/4 92/2
usual [9] 3/1 19/22
51/24 52/5 53/3 53/5
54/5 54/20 71/8
usually [4] 2/7 5/24
14/20 60/19
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vague [1] 66/15

van [31] 16/5 17/22
17/22 18/5 18/7 18/7
18/13 18/14 19/10
19/11 21/1 24/21 26/5
27/18 27/19 29/1 29/4
35/13 42/12 43/10
43/18 44/2 44/6 44/12
45/4 93/21 95/8 95/13
95/24 96/16 97/7
various [5] 8/8 11/17
17/14 55/15 93/20
vast [1] 22/12

VC [27] 12/23 12/25
13/21 14/17 26/12
27/18 27/23 28/8
29/11 29/15 29/18
30/10 30/17 31/8 32/4
33/3 33/12 33/24 34/5
34/7 34/10 41/10
44/22 45/19 46/13
46/19 52/15

VC's [2] 22/1 26/7
vehicle [37] 8/25 9/2
13/13 13/15 16/18
18/20 18/20 18/21
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vehicle... [29] 19/1
19/3 19/4 19/5 19/12
19/19 19/22 20/1
20/25 22/2 23/9 24/3
27/7 27/8 30/21 30/23
31/1 32/15 32/20
33/19 41/5 44/25
45/22 47/20 60/10
81/13 81/14 81/21
96/22

vehicles [14] 17/14
17/16 20/11 37/9
37/10 37/11 57/23
61/1 81/16 96/11
96/17 97/21 98/22
99/18

verboten [1] 42/1

very [35] 9/2 14/4
14/11 16/4 17/11
19/21 22/4 25/24 32/1
32/24 36/3 39/16
39/24 39/24 40/11
43/7 45/7 45/9 47/2
48/6 48/7 53/15 64/6
64/22 65/22 71/11
78/18 89/17 91/17
91/25 95/1 95/21 98/5
98/24 99/9

via [3] 14/23 15/14
53/17

vicinity [3] 70/21
72/13 85/25

victim [11] 7/4 57/8
70/19 72/10 73/2
83/23 87/9 87/17
87/18 87/19 87/20

victim' [1] 83/21

victims [16] 7/14
7/18 56/17 56/22
64/16 69/3 76/4 77/2
83/19 85/23 91/20
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